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CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gavel) . . , The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance will
come to order. This is the 5th , April, 2005 [sic]. This morning we have
Mr. Carroll, Mr. Kane, Ms. Johnson ... excuse me ... Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina,
Mr. Nishiki, Mr. Pontanilla, and Ms. Tavares present.
ITEM NO.1:

FISCAL YEAR 2005 BUDGET (C.C. 03-265)

CHAIR HOKAMA: This morning we have the Department of Water Supply up for review
by the Committee. Prior to state ... starting the overview, Members, we will take
public testimony, at which time we have Ms. Sally Raisbeck present to give us
her comments. Sally, you, you are very aware of our procedures. So, again,
state your name for the record and share with us your thoughts, please .
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MS. RAISBECK: My name is Sally Raisbeck, I live in Wailuku. I'm testifying as an
individual. I did e-mail to all of you ... early this morning the testimony and I also
hope you were passed out hard copies there. So, I will be very brief. The main
point I would make is that. ..we cannot compete for engineers in the private
market. The private side pays 1 Y2 to 2 times what the County can pay its
engineers. We need to do something about that. The other counties have the
same problem. Also, the 5th floor is very confining and if any proposals are
brought before you to provide rented space for. .. any part of the people on the
5th floor, it is badly needed. I thought a little more about the question of, of... the
fact that the Board of, the Department of Water Supply tries to be a break-even
business and at the same time it has a planning function. The break-even
business part is badly affected if people cut down on their use of water. Their
income goes down, but their costs don't go down. So every drop that we
encourage them to save causes them a monetary loss. So that function is one
function and the function that Ellen heads up, the planning function, is a different
function that is only a burden to this. If you regard it as a break-even business,
it's just a burden to them to have that. And they don't get the resources that they
need to do the job they're charged with doing, mainly to really produce a Water
Use and Development Plan. And as I say on my testimony, the Planning
Department has 46 people and Ellen has a few. So you can't expect. . .that big
corporations always put a lot of money into their planning function, their, their
20-year plan, they probably have 50-year plans. They know that the planning
function deserves resources and yet in our. .. the way it's set up now the
planning function in the Water Department is a burden to this bUSiness that's
supposed to break-even. I'll just. .. the rest of it I think you can read for
yourselves. I do have problems with how the Board of Water Supply has been
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behaving. We've met--what did I say?--30 ... we met 34 hours in the whole last
year. You can imagine how much you people would get done if you met for 34
hours in a whole year. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Raisbeck. Any questions for Sally this morning,
Members? If not, thank you very much for being here this morning. Do we have
any other requests for written .. .for testimony?
MS. SAKAMOTO: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any additional. ..written testimony has been submitted?
MS. SAKAMOTO: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll allow a few more minutes before the Chair closes
testimony for this morning .
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Agsalog, any opening comments to the Committee regarding
Department of Water Supply?
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good morning, Members of the
Committee. Department of Water Supply is our biggest Enterprise Fund that
belongs to the County now for the second year, and this year the main difference
I'd say that the Department requested is some additional manpower and I'm sure
the Department will give you a, a more detailed overview than I can this morning.
At the last page of the prog ... , not last page, that's 20-30 [sic] on the Program
Budget, it's showing 10 E/P request as additional. It's not so, Mr. Chair, that the
Departments are requesting, I think, about six of them. That, that particular page
there, 20-33, I need to relook at that where that 10 is going. If I can have the
Members start their Program Budget at 20-1, and then I will be able to hand it
over to the Department and today Mister, we have Mr. George Tengan, the
Department Director and Ms. Holly Perdido for the Fiscal Division of the
Department. We also have all the resource people in the gallery, Mr. Chair. This
year also they're asking for 10 million of SRF for one of their project. Last year
we funded their CIP mostly on, on the cash basis on the Enterprise Fund,
Mr. Chair. And with that, Mr. Chair, I, I. ..want to give the microphone to
Mister... oh, I just want to give it back to you, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Director Tengan, your opening comments to the
Committee, please.
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MR. TENGAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair, Council members. The Department this year is
planning to have Projected Revenues of $31.8 million, Project(?) Expenses are
at 33.9, and our CIP budget will be about $20 million.
The Department operates with six... divisions in addition to Administration. We
have the Fiscal Division, Engineering, Planning, and our Operations Divisions
include Field Operations, Water Treatment Plant Operations and Plant
Operations. We also maintain several baseyards throughout the County, one in
Hana, one in Lahaina ...one in Molokai, and our main operations is out of
Kahului at the airport.
So with that, I'd like to turn it over to Holly who would be doing a short
presentation about the Department's budget for the year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, that would be fine. Holly, are you ready?
MS. PERDIDO: We need the lights.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
you're ready please.

Well ... yeah, one second.

. .. Okay, Department, when

MS. PERDIDO: Good morning, Chairperson Hokama and Committee Members. My
name's Holly Perdido and I'm with the Fiscal Division of the Department of Water
Supply. I will be, be presenting a financial overview with a brief overview of the
proposed Fiscal Year 2005 Budget for our Department.
Before we begin our presentation, I just want to point out the Board's mission
statement. Our mission statement, as it's shown, is to provide clean water
efficiently. We strive to meet our mission.
First, I'll go over some general financial information and then I'll get into some
details about our plans for Fiscal Year 2005. Our water services are our main
source of income as well as troubles. I'm just kidding there. ., .(chuckle) . ..
This slide depicts the growth of metered services from about 27,900 customers in
1996 to 31,700 customers in 2003. As of January 31 st, we have about 32,200
customers. The Department has an approximate growth rate of 2 percent or
around 600 customers per year. The figures in this slide are from our audited
financials.
Operating Revenues & Expenses are depicted in the graph.
Operating revenues in 2003 were about 28.6 million and expenses were 28.8
million. Revenues increased 1.2 million this year and consumption increased
382 million gallons. Expenses have increased over Fiscal Year '03. The
expense is attributable to an increase of depreciation expense of about 700,000
due to the automated fixed asset system where we are depreciating assets on an
individual basis rather than group depreciation. Purification is up by about
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500,000 which is mainly due to chemicals. Power and pumping is up by 400,000
due to power. Transmission and distribution is up to 300,000 due to hiring of our
engineers and transponder meter replacement costs. Customer accounting and
collections up by about 100,000 mainly due to increase in billing charges.
The accounting for the Water Department, as I mentioned before last, last year in
my presentation, is we're still accounting for it in two separate ways. Our
budgeting that follows the County budget codes is done in our divisional levels,
for instance, the Director's Fiscal, Engineering, as George mentioned. Utility
accounting follows a standard NARUC, which is the National Association of
Regulatory Utility Commissioners, and breaks down expenses by activity which is
like transmission and distributions, sources supply, purification, admin. and
general, and customer's accounting and collection. You'll be familiar with that if
you review our audit. That's how the breakdown is. There's not a direct match
between, for instance, the Director's Office and admin. and general. They're
combined throughout. Currently, currently, we're able to accomplish both of
these on our County's IFAS Accounting System.
The Department prepares, we still prepare monthly financial statements with
quarterly financial reports given to the Board, and our annual independent audit
is requested by Council and funded by the Department.
Okay. We'll do a brief look at the books first. Cash and Investments. The
Department has total cash and investment balances as, as of June 30, 2003,
excluding encumbrances, of a total of 35.4 million. In Unrestricted Cash we have
approximately 60 percent or 21.5 million which is comprised of 13 % million in the
Capital Improvements Fund, which is an unrestricted fund used for repair and
replacements of lines, tanks, etcetera; debt service of 2.4 million which is an
unrestricted fund transferred from the Revenue Fund for current debt obligations;
Insurance Reserve Fund of a half a million; and Unrestricted or Operating Funds
of 5.1 million which is generated from our water revenues. The Restricted Cash
Accounts is 13.9 million or 40 percent which includes source, storage, Water
System Development Fund, customer deposits, and a few other miscellaneous
accounts. The Water System Development Fund accounts for approximately
10.5 million of the restricted cash and can only be used for new projects in
transmission, source, and storage. This is generated from the water system
development fee which is charged when a new meter is installed.
Currently, our Unencumbered Cash Balances as of January 31 st is 39.3 million
which is a Revenue Fund of 7.3, Capital Replacement - 12.4, the Water System
Development of 13.9, '98 GO Bond Fund of 1.2, Reimbursable Bond Fund of 1.9,
Source Development Fund of 900,000, Storage Assessment Fund of about
800,000, Insurance Reserve Fund of half a million, and miscellaneous other
restricted funds of 400,000.
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The total Long-Term Debt the Department currently has is $44 million. Of this,
Bonds Payable are 35.3 million and Notes Payable are 8.7 million. The Notes
Payable is comprised of the Safe Drinking Water Loan Fund note for 6.8 million
and a note still with the MSG, which is the Municipal Services Group, for meter
replacement of about 1.9 million. Our Debt service ratio is net revenues to debt
service requirements. The Debt service ratio is 1.6. And I explained this before
that our, a Debt service ratio of 1.15 to 1.25 is a minimum threshold which should
be maintained based on a debt policy study done for the Department by
Hawaiian Capital Securities. An enterprise performance median by Moody's
Investor Services gives a median for municipal water utilities a debt service
coverage of about 1.9. Maintaining these ratios allows the Department to
adequately cover debt. So that's kind of a quick snapshot of where we are
currently.
Now, I will provide a brief overview of Fiscal Year 2005 Budget. As George
stated earlier, the projected revenues are 31.8 million, Expenses are projected at
33.9 million, and CIP is projected at approximately 20 million.

?: That's a lot of money.
MS. PERDIDO: Our estimated Operating Revenues for the current fiscal year, which is
fiscal year. .. this current fiscal year, Fiscal Year 2004, will be estimated to be
about 31.9 million. Water revenues for 2005 are projected to be about 31.8
million. Water revenues are broken down as follows. Water for operations
comes mainly from water deliveries, smaller amounts also come from monthly
charges, fire flow, installation and jobbing, interest income, and other
miscellaneous charges. That money is spent on operations, maintenance,
equipment, debt service, and system replacement. When funds allow, we have
been transferring approximately $2 million for system replacement. This shows
up in the CIP budget. As you recall, the System Replacement Needs Analysis
Study suggested we transfer up to 8 million a year. This is very important
because we need to be able to fund the ... um ... our--wait--we need to be able to
fund our aging infrastructure. The budget is broken down into the Operating and
Capital portions. Approximately 37 percent or 20 million of the budget is for
Capital Expenditures and 63 or 33.9 is for Operations.
Here I did brief comparison of revenues and the expenses on our cash basis.
Revenues are projected to be a slight decrease of 400,000 or 1 percent. The
weather plays a major factor. J know as Sally has mentioned in revenue
projections when we have more rain, we have less consumption. We have also
been promoting conservation which provides low flow fixtures to consumers on
Maui and Molokai. The expenses are projected to increase by about 6 percent.
The major. .. reasons for the increase are payroll, which includes amounts for
bargaining unit increases, equipment purchases, repair and maintenance,
professional services, electricity, lao Ditch water, and meter expenses for new
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battery. As you'll notice, the expenses exceed the revenues and the difference
will be made up for in carryover balances.
First, let's look at the Revenues. This slide shows our current water rates in
effect as of July 1, 2002. There is no water rate increase scheduled this year.
With these rates we expect to generate 90 percent. .. 7 percent of our revenues,
and we are currently working with R. W. Beck on a rate study. Interest income is
projected to be about 500,000. Interest income is directly affected by the spend
down of our cash balances on CIP projects. Those were the Revenues.
Now, let's look at the Operating Expenditures. The proposed budget projects
33.9 million for Operating Expenditures, including equipment expenses. Salaries
and wages are 9.1 million, operations are 14.2, equipment is about half a million,
debt service is 6.3 million, insurance is 200,000 and overhead charges are about
200,000, employee benefits are 2.8 million, and other miscellaneous is about
6 million. After labor, debt service and electricity, these are large ... or after
labor, debt services and electricity are our largest expenses as I mentioned
before. Here's just to show you a breakdown of the major expenses: payroll at
9.1 million, electricity - 6.5, and debt service at 6.3, and these account for about
65 percent of operating budget.
The increase in the budget for 2005 includes expansion positions and bargaining
unit increases. This slide shows some of our employees working on the Mill
Street job.
Electricity expense has been between about 4 million in 1998 to 6.5 million as
our estim ... , estimate for Fiscal Year 2004.
Electricity expenses is also
estimating to be 6.5 million for '05. They have informed me there wasn't going to
be an increase for the electric costs. The Department is looking for ways to
reduce and save on our electricity. We have a few of the power sources on a
rider with Maui Electric which has us curtailing power during the peak demand
periods.
We have budgeted about 560,000 for Fiscal Year 2005 which includes miconia
removal; watershed partnerships for West Maui Mountains, East Maui and East
Molokai; North Waihee//ao Aquifer monitoring; stream monitoring; and wellhead
protection.
Resource protection has been a continuous commitment by the Department and
the Board. In 1998 we spent about $148,000 and have con ... , continued to
increase our commitment where we have budgeted a half a million for 2005.
In the past five years we've transferred from 1 million up to 4 million for our aging
infrastructure. We plan to transfer to the CIP Fund 2 million from our Revenue
Fund and propose a 10 million Safe Drinking Water Loan Fund to fund half of the
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CIP. Our infrastructure replacement needs are substantial and we're not able to
generate sufficient revenues to cover our depreciation expenses which are on
the order of approximately 9.5 million for Fiscal Year 2003. We will continue to
face a very real challenge of funding for replacement of an aging infrastructure.
So in summary, that was a summary of our finances, our accounting system,
debt revenues, expenses, and CIP transfers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Holly. . .. Okay.
before we move into specified areas?

Mr. Director, any other comments

MR. TENGAN: None, none at this time, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, do you have questions on what was ... presented as the
Department's general overview of revenues and expenditures by Ms. Perdido?
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. On page 5... the second slide,
Fiscal Year 2003 Rates per 1,000 gallons, what was the projected revenues that
you mentioned in regards to that?
MR. TENGAN: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I guess would be _ _
MR. TENGAN: You're referring to page 5 on, on the slides?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. TENGAN: Yeah. That second table is just a breakdown of our water rates. It's not
projecting any revenues of any sort. Well-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, I thought I heard a projection of-MR. TENGAN: Yeah. On page 4 on the top slide we have the projected revenues of
$31.8 million.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay....Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No. No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry, thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: As to the point that was raised about your water
usage during the slide presentation or the consumer's water usage, if we go into
a drought situation again let's say for the summer months, is that taking that into
account. .. with regard to the income derived from actual water usage or is that, I
guess, integrating some of the increase rainfall that we've had?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, as far as budgeting for our revenues, we basically look at
what we've been earning over the years using that as, you know ...taking what
has in terms of percentage what our revenues increases have been. We don't
look at the budget and say okay, let's plan for 10 percent reduction in, in .. .for
drought purposes. However, we do look at what our.. .like in our current year,
you know, we've had a fairly long season of wet weather. However, we're not
looking at having the same kind of weather for the next fiscal year. So basically
we, we just look at what we ... what we've been doing and ... try, try to make a
educated projection on, on what our revenues will be for the next year.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, so basically what you're saying, George, if
I understand you, is that you're just taking the past experience and you're
projecting that out like how many more units will come on line in terms of the
number of people you have to provide for and then extrapolating that out. Is that
correct?
MR. TENGAN: Basically, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just one quick, quick one on page ... 3. Did you, did the Department
mention that as part of the cash and investments that 35.4 million includes
everything except encumbered funds?
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MS. PERDIDO: That's cash ... yeah, that's cash balances ... .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: So either Ms. Perdido or Director.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, I was just trying to clarify with Holly here, but that
represents ... all of the cash that the Department has or had at that point in time,
including the encumbered ... contracts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It includes?
MR. TENGAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought you excluded the encumbrances in your-MR. TENGAN: No, it includes.
encumbrances.

It's the actual cash balances before payments on

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay, thank you for that clarification. Do you folks have
a... at least maybe a ... you know, a five-year history of your debt service ratio
that you could give the Committee?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, we, we do maintain that annually. Maybe following a recess
in the morning, you know, we can obtain that information and give it to you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, that would be more than adequate, Mr. Director. I'm just
trying to see if you folks have a certain pattern and if you do, you're moving in the
right direction.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, I can give you a general response on that. Basically it's been
going down ... a little every year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.... No, we can talk about that later on. Okay. Anything else
on the slide?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: On page 2 as far, far as the financial reporting it
was indicated that a quarterly financial statement is given to the Board and
hearing the ... a testifier this morning, you know, they haven't met for quite
awhile. So how often does the, the Board meet to discuss this financial
statements?
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MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, the Board meets monthly and they do have some special
meetings, as Ms. Raisbeck had indicated, and we do prepare monthly financial
statements and we distribute to the Board a quarterly financial statement when
they're done.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So they meet regularly then?
MR. TENGAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the Director on the overview this morning?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: One more, on page 7 as far as Watershed
Protection and Monitoring, the $560,000. I better not say assuming, but who
does the work as far as the protection and monitoring of the watershed?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, these are basically grants given to ...organizations that do,
for instance, miconia removal an also for stream monitoring and, and funding for
the watershed partnerships. Did you need a breakdown?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: If you have it, that would be good. Because during
our budget process, you know, we do have organization that comes in
for... seeking funding from the, from the County in regards to watershed
protection. So at least this will give us some information.
MR. TENGAN: Okay. The breakdown we have here, USGS monitoring and updating
status of lao Aquifer and North Waihee - $25,000; USGS stream monitoring hydrologic and aquatic ecology study - $25,000; USGS Opana Tunnel at Kailili $5,000; RC&D miscellaneous miconia removal - 250,000. I believe in this current
year's budget the County also or the Council also funded $250,000 for the
program and, and the 250 from the Department was the Department's share of
that program. We have the Nature Conservancy, East Maui Partnership
Watershed Management - $100,000; West Maui Partnership Watershed
Management - $50,000; Leeward Haleakala Forest Restoration Partnership $15,000; Molokai Partnership Watershed Management - $35,000; Resource
Monitoring and Protection Allowance - $25,000; Research Facilitation Media
and/or other services for Wellhead Protection Programs - $30,000, giving us a
total of $560,000.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else? Seeing none, why don't we get to the specific
divisions, Members? First, let us start with the Director's program.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You know before we get into that part, I've got sort of a
general question on the comment that was made during the presentation and
also I think it was brought up by Sally, that if we have rainfall, then people don't
use as much water and therefore their revenues go down. So is the Department
looking at a different way to do their revenue projections and, and accordingly set
rates so that it is not the goal of the Water Department to sell every drop of
developed water? And because if, if there were ... you want to encourage
conservation, but at the same time you encourage conversa ... , conservation your
revenues go down. It rains, people don't water the yards. So they don't use
water, so their revenues go down. But we shouldn't be praying for droughts so
that we can sell all the water. You know what I mean? So has the Department
thought about a different way so that you're not so dependent upon whether
there's a drought condition or not for your revenues to be at a certain level?
That's a question for the Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director, do you have a response at this time?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, this year, you know, as you know we're conducting a... R. W.
Beck is going to be doing a rate study for the Department and these are items
that. .. or concerns that, you know, they can take into consideration and we can
provide input to, to the stakeholders committee, you know, to take a look at that.
And for the Council member's information, we do not pray for droughts .
. . .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Not yet.
ALL: .. .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, but it just seems like, you know, the, the, busi..., in
order for the business to survive and for our communities to be served we need
to have a different way of doing this ... of, of figuring out. The revenues should,
to me should support what is a normal consumption level or an average
consumption level. Then if the consumption goes down in one year and goes up
in the next year, it kind of would even out. But to rely on your revenues coming
from or the level of revenue coming from what you're selling, then how.. .it
doesn't make sense to encourage conservation or. .. yeah, conservation
basically in order to protect our water resources. So ... 1 don't know if we're
going to have an opportunity to talk to the rate study people, but I would certainly
like to talk with them about you gotta set the rate at such a, at such a level that if
we do have heavy rainfall in one year, the revenues don't go down so much that
it, that it impacts the Department because the expenditure levels are usually
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going to be at a certain-- That doesn't go up and down with the droughts or the
___ usually doesn't. If you're going to have a CIP project, you're going to do
it whether it's raining or it's not raining, or there's a lot of water or not. So ... 1, I
guess that's where I'm going so that. .. so that the Department is, has an
assurance, they have a certain level of revenue that they can expect every year
that can take care of their expenses, and if there's excess revenues in a year
because it happened to be that way, then that excess revenues go into ... Iike
their rainy day fund so to speak and, and can make up for what happens during a
drought condition. And I am all for during a drought condition everybody should
pay for the water they use ... more than usual in a drought condition because that
will also hopefully encourage some conservation when it's really needed.
Although I, I do hope we have the opportunity, Mr. Chair, to speak with the
people doing the rate study for the Water Department. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anyone else?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. George, Mr. Tengan, under. .. 1
guess it's the ...the Program 20-2 you're identifying the Department's program
goals, and it was discussed on the presentation as well in, in various slides. I'm
just taking a look at the Engineering Program and your Water Resources &
Planning Program, and I guess you heard, you heard testimony this morning
identifying the fact that these two departments of.. .these two departments just
seem to be small in terms of their budget size and their personnel size to actually
do their required planning that is necessary to do exactly what, what you have
identified as goals. Can, can you comment on, you know, the size of these
departments whether, whether it is appropriate ...whether, whether it is adequate
for them to realistically do the charge they're responsible for with the resources
given them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, in response to Mr. Mateo's questions, yes we agree with you
that, you know, our staff size in both Engineering and Water Resources &
Planning are somewhat lacking or inadequate. For this coming year we have six
expansion positions--three are for Engineering and three are for Planning. So
that's the way we're putting more emphasis into providing service to the, to the
public and also to do more internal planning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So your, your long-range plans then based on the, the six
new bodies that you're going to be putting on ... um ... 1 guess, Mr. Tengan, my,
my, my concern comes with the urgency of the Water Use and Development
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Plan and I don't know how many staff is really responsible for working on that
plan. I only know of Ellen and if she's not there, who works on it, who picks that
piece up? So I'm just looking at the urgency of these departments just does not
seem to be getting that kind of, of focus.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair... should we address that question now or when we get to the
Planning Division?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I can ... Chairman, I can, I can wait. I can wait till we get
to Planning. Okay. Thank you.
MR. TENGAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I guess getting back to my earlier question and then
also the questions that Ms. Tavares were, was asking in regard to your, your
income on what you get compensated for your water use. Because I'm not on
the County system, I don't know how you send out your billing statements, but do
you have like a minimum base charge that is sent out regardless of the amount
of water you use?
MR. TENGAN: Yes, we do have what we call a monthly, what's referred to as a
monthly standby charge.
For a 5/8th inch meter that amount would
be ... uh ... Iet's see--oh, we don't have it here--it's about $5.65, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So, I guess my next question would be then if
you have that established, is any portion of that then used, you know, like we're
looking at the revenue projections here in the presentation when you get your
income for your operating expenses or the bulk of it. Does that go ... any part of
that or all of that go into that or is it only what you're getting charged or what
you're charging per gallon that goes into your operating fund?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, that amount that, that so-called monthly standby charge is
part of our general revenues and is entered into our Revenue Fund.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. But that doesn't go into your restricted fund or
anything like that?
MR. TENGAN: No, it doesn't.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Alright. Then because I know like just on cable bills
and our phone charges and everything like that, if that were along the lines of,
you know, where we're asking of the stabilization I guess of revenues, would you
have any inclination to increase that amount? Like if we're going to pay
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engineers more, if we're going to stabilize their revenues during periods of
drought or periods of high rainfall, would it be feasible just like other companies
are doing with their costs going up, and particularly electricity, all your operating
expenses, could you consider increasing that part of your fee structure?
MR. TENGAN: Yes. Generally, it's part of the ... any rate study that's done to see what
the true cost of service is and ... um ... having the meter at the properties is part
of the demand charge that we place on the consumer. So that's set up every,
every month through the rate study.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So assuming that the rate study is completed
and then let's say they do offer some modifications to the rates either. .. and the
base charge or on the usage charges or some other formula. When that rate
study is completed, when would you be coming back to the Council for
implementation of any of those fee increases? Would that be during this next
fiscal year and would we be able to change it then, or would that have to wait till
a future time?
MR. TENGAN: The schedule we have prepared for the rate study... we plan to
implement, subject to the Council's approval, July 1S \ 2005.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So it would take that long to actually get the
rate study completed?
MR. TENGAN: No, it won't, but the approval process will take that long.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And that's because you have to take it out to
public hearings, and then do you have to take it to the State also?
MR. TENGAN: No, the State's not involved in it, but we do need to take it out to public
hearing and we do need to present it to the Mayor and the Council and the Board
for final approval.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Is it customary, though, to wait for the full
fiscal, you know, for the whole next fiscal year cycle, you know? Because if you
need the revenues now, my thought would be why wait. .. 1 mean if you're riding
in the hole?
MR. TENGAN:
Yes.
Originally, I had planned to implement the rate, rates
S
January 1 \ 2005; however, because of the, the process we must go through,
that won't be feasible.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And you're talking, you have to go to the
Planning, you know, like--because I don't understand all of the process I'm

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 5, 2004

assuming it includes all of the ... taking it to each island, then do you go through
Planning or just through your own hearings and then to the Council?
MR. TENGAN: Yes. Taking it to each island could be, could be done. However, in
planning for this area, we're looking at maybe doing it by the Sky Bridge
whereby... you know, maybe we could use the Community College's Sky Bridge
system and conduct the public hearings through that media for Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So your water rates would be set islandwide and they
would all be the same for Lanai, Molokai, and Maui?
MR. TENGAN: We operate and maintain systems on Maui and Molokai, and not on
Lanai. Lanai is ...operated by the Lanai Company. So we don't have any
jurisdiction in that area, but we do operate and maintain systems on Molokai and
MauL
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
then the same as Maui's?

Okay, but Molokai's rate would not necessarily be

MR. TENGAN: The, the rates are applied Countywide for both Molokai and MauL
There's only one set of rates.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Alright, and the process would then take from
the time that you get your rate study completed, about how long is that going to
take?
MR. TENGAN: To go through the approval process?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. When would you start it and when would you
complete it? Well, no I mean just like when the rate study is completed and you
begin the process for going out to public hearings, about what's your timeline?
MR. TENGAN: I believe we're looking at going to public hearing sometime in
September or October.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and that's why you were saying that it would
take longer then to complete rather. .. it would take way beyond January then?
MR. TENGAN: Correct. Mr. Chair, with your permission I, I could make copies of
our. .. excuse me ... copies of our schedule and ... distribute it to the Council
members.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much, Mr. Tengan.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... come to the Director's program .
. . .20-5 on your narrative and then 20-4 on the Details.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, how would you like to proceed on this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Highlight the, any significant changes in the division areas.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, we don't have any major changes in the, in Administration.
We currently have seven authorized positions. We're in the process of filling that
one vacancy right now. So we'll have seven people in Administration. They
include myself, the secretary, the Deputy, his secretary, the Board's secretary,
the Administrative ... Officer, and a personnel clerk .
. . .Maybe what I can do is just go over some of the statements in here. The
Administrative Division manages and controls all the water systems of the
County on a day-to-day basis which includes overseeing all Department of Water
Supply functions and keeping the ... staff focused on providing clean water
efficiently, which is the goal of the Department as established by the Board or the
mission statement that was established by the Board several years ago. The
Administration Division also recommends rules and regulations for adoption by
the Mayor and the Council. This Division is in charge of human resources,
community relations, and provides water education and technical interpretation
for legal issues through the Corporation Counsel's Office, Office.
We have identified three goals. Goal Number 1, scheduled public meetings and
classroom visits for public education and output. Goal 2, all divisions -attendance at technical and water related conferences and seminars. This is
more or less on the job, a continuing education kinds of programs. Goal 3, for all
divisions -- the number of Board meetings, field trips and other activities. For our
performance measures in Goal 1, we have approximate number of people
attending public information meetings and also number of children to receive
classroom information. Ms. Taka ... , Takakura does go out to the schools and
make, makes presentations to the children educating them about water. Oh,
excuse me. Goal 1 was to communicate information concerning water issues to
the public in a clear manner, and what I had read earlier was the activities. For
Goal 2, to train all the DW ... , DWS employees to keep them up-to-date on the
The
latest technology required to do the jobs ... properly and efficiently.
performance measures we have include number of staff attending technical and
water related conferences, number of hours of training per year, and percentage
of staff in attendance. For Goal 3, to provide support to the Board at meetings
and other activities. Performance measures, measures include number of Board
meetings, field trips, and other activities related ... requiring staff support
attended by staff members. With that. .. 1'11 answer any questions that the
Committee might have.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Tengan, on the Details 20-4,
your identification of your personnel.
The two positions that were both
transferred--one was to the Managing Director and the other was to
Planning--could you explain those transfers?
MR. TENGAN: What, what page are you referring to?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Uh, 20-4 in the Details.
MR. TENGAN: Oh, I gotta .. .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
This was the Personnel Specialist transferred to
Managing Director, and the Geologist V transferred to Planning.
MR. TENGAN: Okay. The Personnel Specialist was transferred to the Managing
Director's Office to, to provide a position I believe for MIS. MIS is now providing
technical support to the Department wherein the past the Department had an
employee that provided technical support for PCs. And Planning, the ... the
Geologist V, that was a position that was included in Administration by the former
Director and in talking with Ellen we decided that it might be better to be in the
Planning Division.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, so your Department does not have a need for
a Geologist at this time?
MR. TENGAN: Uh ... it's not that it's not needed, but I, you know, because of space
requirements we're just not pursuing that position right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So ... well, I'm just going to follow up because
your lack of space but you also have additional personnel coming on as well. So
where we going put them?
MR. TENGAN: Yes. We, Ellen and I are looking for space. We have considered a
number of places and we're trying to find the best suitable place in terms of
space requirements, the adequacy of the space, and also the cost of the space.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO; Okay. Thank you. And, Mr. Tengan, on the next page,
20-5 ... the ... 1 guess it's 6132 under Services, it's your Professional
Services ... the increase by 100,000 from FY '04 to FY '05. Is, is that the cost for
that, the rates that. .. that $1 OO,OOO?
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MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, that's the ... 1 recall in the past that the Budget Chair was
talking about a management audit for the Department, and so we provided
$100,000 for that purpose.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: A hundred thousand more?
MR. TENGAN: No, this is the, the tot.., just total $100,000 for a management audit.
COUNCJLMEMBER MATEO: I'm looking ... yeah, Professional Services, Professional
Services for FY '04 was 100,000. What's being requested in '05 is 200,000.
MR. TENGAN: Oh, okay. I see. Yes, it is an additional amount over the current year's
budget.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And what was that, what was that 100,000 addition for?
Management audit?
MR. TENGAN: The management audit.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And, and one more, one more question,
Mr. Tengan, relates to the Board. On the same page there was a 15... there's a
$15,000 increase for, for Board costs and yet we're hearing there's not many
meetings and prior testimony said that there was very little for the Board to do. Is
there something specific that you're planning that'll, that will increase the activity
of the Board with this additional 15,000?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, we plan, we're planning for the same number of activities for
the Board in addition to the ...to the rate study. The increase in ... well, let me
say what's covered in the Board's budget. It covers the cost of the meetings
which includes ... excuse me ... a court reporter, the rental of the room, and
then .. .travel expenses for attendance to conferences. Annually we have a State
conference under the Hawaii section of the American Water Works Association
and we also have a National conference by the American Water Works
Association, and those two are ... those two are annually and we also have a
smaller organization that we belong to which is the Hawaii Water Works
Association which is mainly comprised of the four Water Departments, the State
Water Commission, and also the Department of Health.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Tengan. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Yeah.
Thank you, Chairman.
Good morning,
Mr. Director. I note your Conservation Program you're going to stay at $2,100.
Back in FY '03 you folks spent over $5,000. Can you give commentary on that?
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And also, have you folks considered like some type of incentive or reward
program for any customers who have shown over a long period of time their
ability to conserve water? In other words, customers who've been showing,
making a good faith effort to reduce their water usage, have you folks considered
some type of--I don't know, for lack of a better term--an incentive reward for
doing so?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: What page is it on?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, okay, it's 20-5 in the Details, Conservation Program.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, I, I have that now. That's monies that we use to promote
conservation. This amount is budgeted in the, in the Director's Office for use,
you know, obviously for conservation programs. We also have monies budget,
budgeted for conservation programs in our Planning Division also. I believe this
amount was set up because Jacky, our Administrative Officer, does get involved
in some conservation efforts, and so we need to provide funding for that purpose.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Does that include the purchasing, I guess, of all those
shower heads and fixtures? Does that, does that come out of this particular-MR. TENGAN: Those are primarily through the Planning Division.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, Planning Division.
MR. TENGAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And my next question is earlier I heard
Ms. Raisbeck, I guess, in her commentary about the room which is $1,000 a
month and I guess it's two meetings a month and, what, is this still at the Kahului
Shopping Center?
MR. TENGAN: Yes, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Okay_ Have you folks considered any other
alternative site? I, I guess I'm just looking at it as far as cost anyway to-MR. TENGAN: Yes. For the price, that's the best we can get as far as I know. At one
time there was thought of using the Planning Conference Room for the ... Water
Board; however, you know, space, parking space is very limited around this
County Building and so we decided to stay with the Kahului room because of the
parking. At times you have a number of people from the public attending those
meetings, and I'm sure we would get complaints if, you know, we didn't have that
adequate parking for those meetings.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So even though the Board is now advisory, you folks still
get a lot of people turning out for the Board meetings?
MR. TENGAN: Occasionally.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Coming back to 20-4 on the
Details on two employees that were transferred to MIS. Currently, how are these
employees being paid, through the Water Fund or our General Fund?
MR. TENGAN: For the coming year, the 2005 Budget year, that would be paid out of
the Managing Director's budget.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And, and presently they're being paid by whom?
MR. TENGAN: Um ... yes, the Department, I mean the position was proposed to be
paid for by the Department. In the past, as I stated, we provided our own
computer support within the Department. However, the person that provided that
left the Department and we ... relied heavily on or we rely now heavily on MIS to
provide that support, and so we agreed to pay for the position for this current
year.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. On, on 20-5, your workmen
compensation ... um ... going to increase it by another $100,000. Can you
explain why are ... the cases in regards to workmen compensation increasing or
is there a program that, you know, would prevent this workmen, workmen compo
type of accidents?
MR. TENGAN: Yes. Mr. Chair, we work with the Risk Manager's Office in developing
this figure and that's the figure that was ... derived based upon our current
worker's compo cases.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So currently do you know how much has been
expended through, through the Water Department in regards to-MR. TENGAN: I don't have-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --the dollar amount on workmen compensation?
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MR. TENGAN: --I don't have the detail now.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Can we get that information? Mr. Chair, it's a big
concern in regards to workmen compensation not only... the Water Department,
I guess throughout the County and if we see increases like this, you know, what
kind programs do we have to prevent more workmen compo type cases being
handled. So if we can request that information from the Water Department in
regards to what is the expenditure up-to-date for the Water Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Perdido, can ... 1 mean maybe, Director, do you have that
information or Mr. Gates has that information, the Risk Management Officer?
MR. TENGAN: We would have that information and we can provide it to the Committee
at a later time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. We will forward that request.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. On 20-5 as far as the Program side,
Activity 2(a) ... all divisions attendance at technical and water related
conferences and seminars. On the percent of staff in attendance, you know,
you're projecting '05 as 59 percent and why not 100 percent, or do you rotate
your so-called conferences and seminars on a rotational basis amongst the
employees of the Water Department?
MR. TENGAN: Normally it's done on a rotation basis. last year we had the opportunity
to have Ray Ohta make presentations to the Department, and I believe in that
instance we nearly achieved 100 percent attendance on that. So we do try to
provide training opportunities for the employees. In many cases these would,
you know, be done or achieved by attendance at, at conferences and, as you
know, conferences can get expensive. So we cannot be sending all of our
employees to the conferences every year, but we do try to provide training
opportunities as much as possible.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNC/LMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Not specifically a question for the Water
Department, but more for the Budget Director. On page 20-4 of the Details, on
those positions that we're talking about it's noted, you know, where they came
from or where they went, and it would be helpful if all of the departments had this
kind of notation when there's personnel moving around or like we, I think we're
discussing because this is the first year we're seeing a redacted Budget Details,
that there'd be a notation in the column that it is a, a redaction so that we don't
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wonder why these positions don't have numbers. Or I know there's kind ... other
departments that we've reviewed so far, I think some of them had transfers even
within their own department and they're, they're not noted. It's only through the,
the verbal, you know, this part of the discussion that we are finding out where
these people came from or where they're going. So, I think for us it would be
helpful to have a similar type of thing like what the Water Department did with
theirs, to note it down where these people went or where they're transferred to,
in, from, things like that. .. really helpful to keep track of that. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Budget Director.
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and I will make, make sure in, in the next
proposal that we will annotate those and I will take all those in consideration
(inaudible) .
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you. Mr. Chair, the other question I had was
are all the departments including their worker's compo dollars in their
departments? I mean I, I can't. .. of course I had a wild weekend so I can't
remember what. . .(chuckle) . .. what we saw before, but is this the first
Department that we're actually seeing worker's compo as a, as a line in their
Budget Details? Does the Staff know?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: We'll have to check on that. I'm sorry, I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.

?: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, thank you. 'Cause I, I think we had a discussion
in one of the earlier meetings where the, the comment was we should put these
in the departments so they know it's coming out of their budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So, I don't know if it was this or if it was something
else we we're talking about.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It was Parks.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Was Parks?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Parks.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: In this area, worker's compo area? And so-CHAIR HOKAMA: Parks, Fire, Police ... all the other departments, Public Works. The
only one that may be because we, we're required to keep their funds in a
separate account-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Public Works.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and that they are to be, by Charter, supposedly self-sufficient,
Water Supply.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But they, we run their books separately, but we are to keep them in
a separate account.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. So maybe if we could run a check on what the
other departments are doing and the divisions 'cause it would seem that like the
ones that has special funds or dedicated funds like the Public Works
Wastewater, Highways, that their stuff be kept also unless it's transferred back in
after the, you know, the adjustments. But-MR. AGSALOG: Mr. Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --I don't know if we're interested in doing that kind of,
that level of consistency or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Budget Director.
MR. AGSALOG: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and it's my understanding with this proposed
budget that only Inter. .. , Enterprise Fund ... uh ... notate their own work
compensation. The other fund, special funds that we have we get the interfund
transfer overhead to cover some of those as well as the fringe benefits to cover
it. But yes, we don't. .. General Funds, funded projects, they will be all under
Countywide.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I think your comment leads us to again, Members, and I think
we asked Staff to notify through the Budget Office all departments regarding
what will become the famous Section 7 of the Budget Ordinance. So, I would
recommend all departments, Mr. Budget Director, be fully aware of Section 7.
This Committee will not. .. tolerate noncompliance with the Budget Provisions,
particularly when there's transfers nor adjustment to organizational charts ... no
Council authorization to fund such changes. Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I just wanted to follow up on a
couple of questions that were asked previous. The first one is the additional
100,000 showing up in Professional Services under Services. Looking at the
actual expenditure of 27,360 under our current budget--and this is on 20-5 of
Details, I'm sorry--and then the question was asked about the increase from
100,000 to 200,000. So, I got the answer that 100,000 was for the management
audit. So now I need clarity. That request was made by this Committee at one
point in time and so that's why we show 100,000 in the current fiscal year budget
or is it be... that's the... when, when was that request made to now double it
from 100 to 200,000?
MR. TENGAN: The current budget of $100,000 includes ... with the Board had set
aside $20,000 for Waihee land purchase, a rate study of... 60,000, and
miscellaneous 20,000 ... that made up the 100,000. This year we're adding on,
this coming year...the breakdown we have is from Maui Botanical Gardens,
$25,000; Waihee land purchase, $50,000; miscellaneous, $25,000; and
management audit, 100... $100,000. It's not that the Committee had made a
special request to include the $100,000 for the management audit, but it was
mentioned in a Committee meeting and I thought that we should prepare for that
if the Council so desires.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you very much for that, that specific
breakdown. And the other question I had was for the meeting space and, and
my concern is that there's a worry about parking and yet we have a Chamber
here that can sit almost 200 people ... and yet we have our meetings here in the
County Building. And if you were to hold your twice a month water meetings
downstairs in Kalana Pakui that not conflicts with say either a Council meeting or
with the Planning Commission meeting, would, wouldn't it be to your interest to
establish that as the place to meet here in Wailuku without having to pay $1,000
a month rent?
MR. TENGAN: I think that was looked into and ... um ... there, there were going to be
some conflicts as far as using the Planning Department's Conference Room
because of the high demand for that room there, and so in addition to the
parking ... and, and I believe occasionally the Board meetings do run into conflict
with the, with the Council's meetings, not necessarily only the full Council, but the
committee meetings also.
CDUNCILMEMBER KANE; So maybe I need to understand jf there's those conflicts,
does it. .. what's, what's the relevance of it being in Kahului or being in Kalana
Pakui to a conflict of, of the meetings? In other words, you're holding the
meeting anyway in Kahului and paying $1,000 a month. What's ... help me
understand what the conflict is if you had it up here paying 0 versus in Kahului for
1,000 a month?
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MR. TENGAN: Well, there would be that added burden of parking in the area should
the Councilor the ...one of its committee has a meeting or should the Planning
Department. .. Conference Room be hosting a... other meetings. So it would
just add on to the, to the parking demand.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Interesting. Mr. Chair, if I can ask for... a follow up from
the Department for their justification for not putting in writing what was just said
for us and perhaps even getting into more detail explaining the conflicts and
understanding the use of the County facilities up here and what, what's being
scheduled out of the Planning Department, I guess, that's going to cause such a
conflict that would disallow another department to utilize for government purpose.
The meeting room, I mean that we're talking 12 grand and-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we shall forward your request.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
Thank you.
Other than that, Mr. Chair. .. excuse
me ...the ...okay, and I think Mr. Pontanilla touched on the worker's compo
Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: George, on page 20-6 .. .I'm assuming that the
Administration Program, the change in the E/P counts from 9.3 to 7.3, those are
due to those two positions that were transferred? Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You need to look on the narrative.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, not on the Detail, on the-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Program Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --the Program one. Just under. . .it's just on the top
line. . .. In Fiscal Year '04 it was 9.3 E/P count and then '05 ... 7.3, and I'm
assuming that's due to your transfer.
MR. TENGAN: Yes. As I stated earlier, one of the positions went up to the Managing
Director's Office for MIS, I believe, and also we transferred out of the
Administration Division the ... a Geologist position.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. I just wanted to double check that's, that was
that. That's my only question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions under Administrative budget?
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COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Just one, following up on what Mr. Kane was saying. I
hope I didn't miss something when I stepped out of the room. But the community
centers, like Wailuku Community Center, have they ever been considered to hold
Water Board meetings? We use .. .facilities like that in East Maui at times and
it's really ... during the day it's not overly used.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Has that been considered, Mr. Director?
MR. TENGAN: I don't know that it was considered, but we can take a look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Yeah, because even the Wailuku one they have the
seniors, but they use a very small portion of the Wailuku Community Center, and
I'm sure it was available and it could be scheduled a year ahead of time for the
meetings. So that being a County facility it cost us nothing. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that suggestion. I would like to hear the
Department's comments regarding on the Details of 20~5, the need for another
120,000 for arbitrage.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, I'll let Holly respond to that. She's more familiar with the, the
situation here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Perdido, please.
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah. The '98 Bond Fund has not. .. been spent down as quickly as it
should've been in the five years that we had, and last year we did have to pay
some arbitrage. I don't have the exact number in front of me, but we budget for,
budgeted for it again this year. It has been spent down, encumbered. I think
we're down to like 50,000 unencumbered balance, but then we're like 1.8 or 1.9
is left of that '98 Bond Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Didn't we just refinance that. .. bond?
MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair, I don't believe it was the '98 bond. I think it was ... a, a
different series.
I'll have to check with Finance ... so go back to the
documentation, but I think it was the '97.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let, let's have the Committee be updated on the refinancing
and the arbitrage requirements. Any other questions under Administration?
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, speaking of the arbitrage item, is the Water
Department now using the same sort of system that the rest of the County does
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where their bond projects are financed with cash and then that's converted into
bond later on when you know exactly what your contracts are so that you avoid
the arbitrage? That's what we do ... the rest of the place-CHAIR HOKAMA: Most, most of the time. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --most of the time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Most of the time.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Are, is that the policy now that you folks are following
with, with bonds or, or your bonds are all now with the County of Maui as a
whole?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Perdido.
MS. PERDIDO: We haven't issued any bonds since this time. So ... um ... we have
looked into it. I am trying to talk to the Finance Division to find out more about
what we can do also.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you. I had a couple other questions
when he was talking about, I think it's the Professional Services Division. You
talked about the Botanical Gardens and the Waihee land purchase. What is the
involvement in both of those from the Water Department?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, with respect to the Botanical Gardens ...we have participated
with the Botanical Gardens in the past whereby I believe we provided funding to
set up an area with, within the gardens and basically to promote xeriscaping or
the use of native Hawaiian plants. This year they approached us again and so
we included in the budget $25,000 to help them with their operation costs. With
respect to the Waihee land purchase, that was included in the budget should we
have the opportunity to purchase land ... or... condemn land to acquire surface
water rights. But anyway, we put, put in the amount so that we could pursue that
if the opportunity came up.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else in Administration? Please note Maui Nui,
through the Mayor's Office, is asking for another 100,000. Let us move to fiscal-Yes, Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I, I'm, I'm still real confused about this, why the Actuals in '03 on
the arbitrage is 0, and of course you're asking what the actual is in '04 because
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they do have, they punched in 120. But if they've not floated anything since on a
'98 bond float-- That's alright. You're going to get all that information?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're going to get the information.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, it's just-CHAIR HOKAMA: And, and 2003 would've been the end of the five year, five year-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --spend-down requirement.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, okay. Okay. Finally, you know, that area that Dain asked
about this rental at $1,000 a month, do you people even share that with
anybody? Is anybody else using it to whereby if you don't meet those two days,
does any other County use that place at all?
MR. TENGAN: J don't know that anybody has used it, but it's been offered to other
County departments for use.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
using it?

Nobody knows within your Department whether people are

MR. TENGAN: If I may... Jacky could come down and respond to that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. If Ms. Takakura would join us, please.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I mean when you talk about a vacant place, Mr. Chairman,
here ... this is ridiculous.
MS. TAKAKURA: I know that the Board of Water Supply meeting room has been used
by Department of Planning to hold community or public meetings on certain
issues, and it's not only used for Board functions but whenever the Department
has other training sessions or other meetings where we need a facility, the
meeting room gets used. So it's used several times a month.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. I'm done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anyone else under Administration? Mr. Kane.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Final comment in that one. So if the Planning Department
also utilizes, do they cost share ... or they, they get free and then the Water
Department covers the cost of the rental?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, we haven't charged the, the Planning Department for use of,
use of the room.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that response.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: One more on this wonderful room.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: " .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Perhaps if while they're looking for your spaces for the
new people that are coming, you want to come onboard, that you look for a place
that also has a meeting facility so you're just paying one, one rental perhaps, and
I think your present, that present Board room, as I remember, is not going to be
large enough to put offices in there plus have your Board meeting groups. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that comment. Before start Fiscal Department,
we shall take a break. Recess till 10:40. '" (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:32 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:48 a.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel) . .. We are back in order. We shall now start the Fiscal
Division. Mr. Director.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, Holly Perdido, our Fiscal Officer, is here to ... um ... respond
to the Committee's questions and concerns.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Program, please.

Ms. Perdido, your comments please under the Fiscal

MS. PERDIDO:
Basically, the Fiscal Division, we administer the affairs of the
Accounting Section and the Customer Service Billing Section. We provide all the
financial information, budget information ... the ... we do the purchasing. What
else? Let me think. Currently, some of the highlights right now of this year and
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on to next year, we'll be participating with the County implementing the new
payroll system that's coming up. We are working on reorganizing the exterior of
our warehouse and continuing with scanning our computer files.
I don't
know ... do you want me to go directly into the goals or do you want me just take
questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I want you to highlight anything that is new or different from last
year's request.
MS. PERDIDO: Pretty much there's no, we did not add any additional personnel.
We're, we have one vacancy that we're still waiting to fill. We're waiting for a list
to be established from DPS. Uh ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: What position is that, Ms. Perdido?
MS. PERDIDO: The Assistant Fiscal Officer.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Which you'd love dearly, right?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(chuckle) . ..
MS. PERDIDO: Which we're waiting for patiently or impatiently, as it may be. And
that's pretty much it. The expenses, we did increase a little bit for our meter, our
meter expenses and also for our warehouse, but I think everything else is pretty
much ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Why don't you go quickly through the list of expansion and
replacement requests?
MS. PERDIDO: Expansion. Where am I?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that equipment?
MS. PERDIDO: For equipment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. PERDI DO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is under your Department, right?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 20-11.
MS. PERDIDO: Basically we, we're going to ask for an additional vehicle for meter
readers, some handheld read-all units which read our meters; some pallet racks;
some computers, we need to replace computers that are getting beyond their
expected life that MIS has requested us to replace; and another printer for our
Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else?
MS. PERDIDO: I'll take questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. I guess when you take a look at
the, the Fiscal, this Fiscal Division and the County's Finance Office ... at, at what
point will there be a merger or is there going to be a merger between what you
guys do and our Finance Department?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, maybe I can respond to that. No decision has been made on
that. .. on, on, on the consolidation of the functions.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, Mr. Tengan, is there a current consideration to
actually do that, a merger?
MR. TENGAN: I, I'm not sure.
Director's Office.

That would be better answered by the Managing

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, Mr. Chairman, could we ask the Managing
Director what the status is of merging both Water Department's Finance Division
in conjunction with the County's Finance Department?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can forward that request. I believe we had them scheduled for
Wednesday. So on Wednesday mor. .. , morning or afternoon we'd be, I'd be
more than happy to entertain your, again, request specifically to Mr. Kulp, but
we'll give him advance ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
looking at the '04 and '05--

Thank you, Chair.

You know under postage,

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Page?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --oh, I'm sorry--20-9 on the Details--there's an
increase of $8,000. Can you explain that?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah. If you'll look in '03, our expenses were 81. Basically, we send
out all--this is the postage that pays for all the water bills to go out. This is
postage for the whole Department. We don't get postage from down at the
Finance Division, we pay for our own postage. Also, it's postage for sending out
notices, everything, and our previous budget was too low. So, I needed to
increase it to cover the cost of the postage.
COUNCILMEMBER
PONTANILLA:
Okay,
and
then
come
telephone ... $14,000. When you look at '03, if you're comparing--

down

to

MS. PERDIDO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --'03 with '04, it's a $4,000 increase.
MS. PERDIDO: I think the ... um ... 1 don't have the details in front of me, but I'm pretty
sure that's the portion of the phone that we pay for the modems with Honolulu
and also the ... we have a County share of telephone that we pay also, and it was
underbudgeted in the previous years. So, I needed to cover additional for this
year.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: If, if that's the case-MS. PERDIDO: But it's the same what I budgeted for '04 as for the, the current '05.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. If that's the case ... um ... as far as your
spending down for '04, do you have ... 1, I know that it, it says probably this is the
first quarter results that we were looking at. What is your year-to-date total on
your expenses side? Do you have any figure like that?
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MS. PERDIDO: I don't have it in ... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, that would be good.
MS. PERDIDO: For the telephone?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
particular Division.

No for, you know, the Department, for this

MS. PERDIDO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Mr. Pontanilla--

They just completed, we just completed third quarter,

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, we did. Oh, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and I think by April 15, Finance is required to give us some kind of
update.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good. Yeah. Just give us an indication on,
you know, the ... a track anyway. That's alii have, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. On the, page 20-9 of the Program Budget, your
Activity 3(b), I need some education. What does that mean, reduce the dollar
value of year end shortage?
MS. PERDIDO: Basically, we have a warehouse that we... control down at the
baseyard, and I think we have about 400,000 inventory in it and-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Dollars?
MS. PERDIDO: Dollars, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay.
MS. PERDIDO: So this is what we use for any kind of jobs, and not specific jobs, but
emergencies or items they need for the crews to install meters, to do whatever
they need, and that's one of our goals. We've been trying to get our warehouse
automated and we have ... we're trying to use these kind of, the automation to
order items for next year and also try to control if there's any losses in the
warehouse.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
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MS. PERDIDO: The losses have been very small compared to the amount that we
have, but that's just one of the goals to make sure we can reduce it and make it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So when you, when your projection is $1,000, then you
want to go from 400,000 to 1,ODD?
MS. PERDIDO: No, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. What does that mean?
MS. PERDIDO: That's just the dollar value. Say we have $1,000 in losses, we want
to ... or we want to reduce, say it's $5,000 for the year, we want to try to reduce it
to only $1,000 for this fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, so that's in losses?
MS. PERDIDO: Losses, yeah. And losses I mean by differences in our ending count of
inventory and what-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh. And what was accounted for?
MS. PERDIDO: Correct, what we purchased.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So you, you're not on, on an automated system now?
MS. PERDIDO: We are.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, you are?
MS. PERDIDO: We just. .. the last couple of years we're on an automated system now.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, okay. So you use that system to project what you
need for the following year?
MS. PERDIDO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Internal customers means what, Ms. Perdido?
MS. PERDIDO: Our other divisions. For instance, our internal customers would be our
engineers, our field crews.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay_ But a Department such as Public Works would be irregular
customer?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Irregular? . _.(chuckle) . ..
MS. PERDIDO: Well, in this case it's .. .the storeroom refers to our internal, yeah, and
Public Works doesn't come to our storeroom to get items.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They do?
MS. PERDIDO: They don't.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They don't.
MS. PERDIDO: I mean if they have an emergency and they need to, they would
probably speak to the Director and, you know, we would help them if we could.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So for us ... relate this to the 175 for stores inventory expense, or is
there no relation?
MS. PERDIDO: Yes, there's a relation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So .. ,how are we to interpret this $175,000 of expenses?
MS. PERDIDO: That's what we purch .. _, we propose to purchase for the fiscal year in
additional inventory we need for the Department and we do put it out to bid, but
we also have items that we need to do on an emerg ... , not emergency, but they
need right away.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And so that $1,000 shortage is, relates to this number?
MS. PERDIDO: Not necessarily_ It, it relates to the total inventory and this is a portion
of what we're proposing to add to our total inventory.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What is a normal inventory value?
MS. PERDIDO: I don't have my balance sheet right here, but I think it's about 400,000
is what we carry on the inventory, and a portion of that is some, a large number
of pipes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay_ Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions for Ms. Perdido or the
Director? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Well, thank you, Mr. Chair. On, on the Details 20-9 and,
again, it kind of occurs over on ... when we get into the discussion for the
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Engineering Program. It seems like there's small, manini kind increases, more
than half of the sub numbers, from 4,000 to 5,000, from 8,000 to 9,000,
from ... you know, and there's several. . .from 100 to 500, from 500 to 1,000, from
2,000 to 2,500, from 6,000 to 8,000, from 16,800 to 17,000, and it goes on and
on and on. And I'm just wondering .. .'cause all, all those adds up to several
thousands of dollars and I, and I didn't hear any comment that talks about
gradual increases and costs related to administering this, this Division. Can you
help me understand all these gradual increases? And there's over, over half of
'em, over half of the entries--there's 40 entries here--and of 'em 22 of 'em. I do
see some from actual, from actual expenditures in '03 where this current year it
looks like you've underestimated and so now you're trying to recoup it, but still it's
going over and above what the actual expenditure was in '03. And unless you
tell me that you're going to run out of money by the end of June, you're showing,
you're showing increases over your Actuals. And so I'm just, again, I'm just
trying to look at the, the page overall and the ...just kind of a trend that I'm
seeing ... in this. Director?
MS. PERDIDO: What, what I did in the fiscal is when we looked at what the expenses
were, we annualize 'em, we try to find out, you know, the best possible amount
that I feel that we would spend last year. We did under, underbudget. We
actually cut a lot of things so that we ... we were told to cut, I think, 5 percent, and
anything that was greater than 5 percent I gave all, I have a list of all the changes
and why that we budgeted a little bit more, and I just wanted to get it more in line
with what the actual expenses were.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. So for clarification the budget numbers that you're
reflecting for '04, the current year, was based on the request last year of the, the
Department's cut from ... the request to cut from your folks' proposal?
MS. PERDIDO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And then now what you're showing in this proposal
for this upcoming Fiscal '05 is showing the adjustments that, that cut. .. you
weren't able to sustain yourselves with that cut and, therefore, what is being
reflected here is something that you folks feel can sustain your folks ... in this
case in this particular Department-MS. PERDIDO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --or, or Division? Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Your Actuals in '03 were 820,326, is that correct. .. or
8 ... 820,226?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 20-10.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's on page 20-9.
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah. Yeah, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And so you're still, you're still about 25,000
below that right now.
MS. PERDIDO: If you look, the largest decrease was-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Water meter inventory.
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah, which is ...that is basically when we purchase meters, and we
had a large amount of meters that we had needed to purchase at that time. We
were still doing our program, I think, at the time that we had to replace meters.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Okay. And so that was the reason, and you
don't do that at all anymore?
MS. PERDIDO: No. We still, we still. .. well, we still have all the meters that we've, we
do replace meters still and we do have new meters coming on. So we, that's
why I have budgeted 175,000 for meters for this fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh. Okay. But. .. do you have offhand what you,
what your actual expenditures were in '02?
MS. PERDIDO: I, I can get 'em to you. I don't have 'em here with me.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And I'd just be curious because, you know, if, if
you were stabilizing and you're still actually, you know, over a period of time I
think it's really helpful, for me anyway, to be able to see what you were
functioning at at one pOint in time and what you're making do with now. So, I
just, you know, just. .. even if you had like ... 1 guess Mr. Pontanilla it was asked
for. .. or maybe it was Mr. Hokama asked for like the last several years. That, I
think that would be, be helpful at least just in ... and, and maybe, George, you
know, because we don't have that information here, I think sometimes like just
even in the totals, not necessarily all the summary or everything, but just to kind
of look at the totals for each of those years for the different departments or the
different divisions. It would be helpful to know where, where you're going.
Would you be able to do that without too much difficulty?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, maybe I can provide a response. Back in the mid-'90s
of...well, not mid-'90s, the late '90s, maybe 1997 or so, the Department
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embarked on a program to change out all of its meters whereby the meters could
be read with an interrogator electronically rather than having to meet, open the
meter box and, and the meter reader would have to write the meter reading
down. Now we can do all of that electronically. I would suspect that '03
was ... at the tail end of our change out of these meters, and so that's why you
notice that in, in '04 the amount went down substantially. That was to take care
of the meters as they needed to be replaced. And ... so this, this amount should
be relatively constant. If you notice, we, we're budgeting only $6,000 more this,
this coming fiscal year. So that's their, I would say the reason why the amount
was so high in '03 and I will suspect that the amount in '02 was even more than
the $433,000.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, and that would've been your primary deviation
then in this whole entire program budget?
MR. TENGAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Alright. Well, then I. .. you know, it's not a
problem for me. It's just. . .J guess overall, George, when I'm looking at every
department it's always so helpful to have that kind of historical information to
know, whether it's Parks or whether it's Water Supply, where we're trending,
where we're going, are, are you making due with a level budget over the last so
many years. And I guess this Depart ... , or this particular Division isn't quite as
critical, but that's kind of why I'm asking, George, just so you know. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Let us go down the equipment requests on 20-11.
Meter reading. Do you need an SUV?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah. We, we still have to read meters that are out in pastures and
they need, need a four-wheel drive to get to them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is replacing? What, what's the condition of the current vehicle
and where is this in your vehicle replacement schedule?
MS. PERDIDO: Well, this is replacing a vehicle, a '90 Chevy Blazer with over 128,000
miles on it.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: (Inaudible) with the vehicle replacement schedule.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, I don't believe that we've formally done one, although we do
have an inventory of, of our vehicles with the age and, and mileage. As far as
replacing them, they're not programmed at the present time to be replaced in any
particular year. We normally depend on our automotive shop to let us know
whether we should be considering vehicles for replacement or not. So we're not
on a formal program like, you know, changing out our vehicles every five years or
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every seven years. We tried that in the past, but due to funding restrictions
we've been somewhat unsuccessful in following the plan.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Handheld units.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, these are the units that the meter readers use to go out and
read the meters electronically. Most of 'em are ... the ones that we have
now... you know, we got them ... with the initial implementation of the program,
and so some of the, some of the units gotta be replaced. If you notice, we plan
to change, change out two of 'em at a cost of $7,000 each.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that what I see your, your employees that. .. slightly smaller than a
walkie-talkie?
MR. TENGAN: Yes. It's, it's what they call the interrogator. What they do is they hit a
button, it'll interrogate the meter and the meter will send the meter reading to that
unit. Following the, this meter readings, the readers will download that into a
computer and from there it would be transmitted to Honolulu for billing purposes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Where?
MR. TENGAN: Honolulu ... Board of Water Supply. They currently do all of our billings.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Your pallet racks, it says expansion. So ... you're increasing
inventory?
MS. PERDIDO: We're increaSing racks to hold the inventory-CHAIR HOKAMA: You're having a-MS. PERDIDO: --and-CHAIR HOKAMA: --an access problem to your inventory? .. .(chuckle) . ..
MS. PERDIDO: No, this is for the pipes and fittings that are located outside of the
warehouse and laid out on the ground. So we want to put some racks so that we
can put 'em up on and make it more organized.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The computers that MIS is re ... , requesting you replace, is
there any relationship to your handheld units?
MS. PERDIDO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is just within your Division, the eight computers?
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MS. PERDIDO: Correct. In the billing, the front area, billing customer service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you tell us what you currently are, are utilizing? What are you
currently utilizing?
MS. PERDIDO: I'm not sure. You-CHAIR HOKAMA: I mean, what, you're using 1980 IBM amber screen-MS. PERDIDO: Wait. Let me see if I have it on here now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --286 machines?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, I believe, you know, a lot of the machines are at least of the
Pentium, the first Pentium ... age, but that my understanding is that some of
these older machines cannot accommodate the, the new software that's coming
out and that's why we need to change them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. These are full-size computers or you folks looking at
wireless desktops that can be relocated to another area and then utilized also?
MR. TENGAN: Yes, these are all wire connected to the County system.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Your laser printer expansion, comments please.
MR. TENGAN: You want to comment?
MS. PERDIDO: This is to have another laser printer for the customer service area.
Right now we have two laser printers that--I'm trying to think--about ten people
use and when we have to print out some of the reports, for instance, our audit
reports, it ties up one computer. So we need to have another computer that we
share between I'd say at least 10 to 12 people. A printer, excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Under your Pre-Audit Clerk II you're showing it's a
reallocation from Clerk I for three positions. I, I would assume this is part of your
career ladder for, internally for employees. Would that be correct?
MS. PERDIDO: That would be correct. Currently, they're all Pre-Audit Clerk I's.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Is there a, is that just a typo under the middle Audit Clerk,
you going up to a Clerk II from a Clerk I and yet you're showing less funds for the
position? Your incumbent has left?
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MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, as you know, these are ... Unit 3 positions and the various
steps ... well, the various ratings have steps within the pay range, and so these
are the steps at which the current employees are at. Like there's 13J, 13B, and
13C. Each one is a different step and-CHAIR HOKAMA: We, we understand that, Mr. Director. ... (chuckle) . ..
MR. TENGAN: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Normally, though, you get into a higher classification you don't lose
money, compensation.
MS. PERDIDO: Also, when this schedule was done, we have had a turnover in
pre-audit clerks and we just have hired on two new ones and neither. .. you
know, when this budget was done, this was done back in ... a few months ago.
And since that time we, we do have some new ones and basically I'm not even
sure right now if we're going to be able to upgrade those if they will pass the, the
requirement we have from I to II and the timeframe. But we wanted to put it in in
case they do meet it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How has losing your, a meter reader position to Planning impacted
your Division ability to do its responsibilities?
MS. PERDIDO: We haven't lost the meter reader position yet. It hasn't been
transferred. It's still with Personnel, they're working on it. When we came on
with this program, the idea was to be able to reduce meter readers. We are
working on trying to make sure the program can operate it without the additional,
you know, the lost of one meter reader.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we can assume that it is a vacant position at this time?
MS. PERDIDO: No, it's not a vacant position right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So what is the Department's plan to do with the incumbent?
MS. PERDIDO: That's with Personnel.
the ... to ... Planning.

It wanted to possibly transfer it over to

CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we ask what position in Planning?
MS. PERDIDO: I think it's a-CHAIR HOKAMA: You, you know what it is?
MS. PERDIDO: A Conservation Specialist I think it's called. Yeah .... On page 20-16.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you .... Mr. Mateo, anything else on-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm done in this area, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions in this area, Fiscal? Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: What do we pay Honolulu to .. .for our water billing?
MS. PERDIDO: Pretty much it's budgeted, I budgeted 70,000. It's around in that 60 to
70,000. I don't have the number right in front of me.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: What subobject code is it in in this Detail?
MS. PERDIDO: 6110.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Page number?
MS. PERDIDO: Oh ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: 20-9.
MS. PERDIDO: ...20-9.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And with the new system that we've got in Finance that we pay
millions of dollars, why is this service not being able to be done here on Maui, or
have you even considered it? Oh, I should ask that question first, why haven't
you done it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair. .. well, first of all, I wasn't aware that the County had changed
out its computer system, but there are other needs that need to be considered.
First of all, the software .. .I, I don't know that MIS has the software that we can
use. I'm pretty sure the software can be found. We haven't made any or have,
haven't had any preliminary discussions to, to make the changeover, but, it, it
takes a lot of time and a lot of money and a lot of effort to change systems
from ... to go from one system to another and that can be coordinated, but we,
we haven't taken any steps into.. .into, into that area yet.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I don't want to bark but, you know, we've ... you know, we've
been pretty much told everything is ready to go, Mr. Chairman, and so I don't
know if it's a lack of people wanting to speak to each other or the inability for one
Department wanting to improve. But if we're going to put money and create, you
know, this MIS system or whatever and, and give people big pay raises to work
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this system and this is what we were told we're going to move into, then I don't
know what the holdup is. And I would ask that you talk to MIS to find out why this
is not occurring.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we'lIlet-VICE·CHAIR NISHIKI: And we may need to be (inaudible).
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we need to ask Managing Director Kulp-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Good person.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --since I believe it is his job.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Well, he better get to work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, Mr. Nishiki, that is why we appropriated funds for a Chief
Technology Officer to coordinate the whole County's program and direction and
how each department will be coordinated, okay, and upstairs chose not to
implement. So we can ask the question on Wednesday.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. On 20-11 when you are talking
about the handheld read-all units, does the Department recalibrate the
equipments on an annual basis to ensure, you know, we have right datas that is
taken?
MR. TENGAN: I'm not sure that the equipment needs to be recalibrated. What would
happen if they're not reading properly is obviously we're going to get error
readings, and this would be indicated by either zero readings or lower readings
or high readings and we do get, we do get printouts from our billing reports, you
know, indicating so. So, I'm not sure that it needs to be recalibrated.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
themselves?

So there's no maintenance on the units

MR. TENGAN: Yeah. It's not as though as, you know, we are measuring something by
weight.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Some electronic equipment are recalibrated-MR. TENGAN: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --on an annual basis, yeah?
MR. TENGAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The other question that I have is in regards to the
inventory at the warehouse, did I hear that the inventory is done automatically on,
on an automated system, like bar coding?
MS. PERDIDO: Not bar coding. We have it set up on the IFAS, the County system that
we purchased that module for. .. strictly for the warehouse. So we do, still do
sheets and enter what we set, you know, enter what we take out of the
warehouse and what we put in, but we don't have it bar coded yet.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Are, are we headed towards that direction?
MS. PERDIDO: We're looking at that, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. 'Cause J think Member Nishiki mentioned
about the capabilities of this new system that we have. " .The way I understand,
it could do bar coding.
MS. PERDIDO: Can I. .. is this system the IFAS system or a new system that they're
looking at-COUNCILMEMBER PONT ANILLA: This is in regards to the payroll system that they,
they're looking at.
MS. PERDIDO: This wouldn't have anything to do with payroll.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I understand.
MS. PERDIDO: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, yeah. But it's probably a hierarchy, yeah-MS. PERDIDO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --that could be added on.
MS. PERDIDO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else in Fiscal Service Division? Okay. If you do
have questions-- We, we noticed that. .. your. .. you, you folks hardly travel in
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this area, Ms. Perdido. So of course your transportation hasn't been adjusted.
You comfortable with the amounts you're requesting us to consider?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah. I try to work with George and we try to send people to
conferences and training, and I think it's adequate what we have to cover the
needs for the Department, Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And also to take care your Molokai employees' requirements?
MS. PERDIDO: Molokai-CHAIR HOKAMA: There's nothing under Fiscal.
MS. PERDIDO: --they're not under Fiscal. They're under Field Operations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This computer software you're, you're anticipating for next
year. .. is that just peri. .. , your regular periodic updates or is this something new?
MS. PERDIDO: No, just the updates that we would need.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else, Members, before we go to Engineering? Let
us go to Engineering. Thank you, Ms. Perdido. Okay, we'll have our Senior
Engineer Mr. Nakamura join us. . .. Mr. Nakamura, can you tell us any changes
or major. .. requests for your Division for, from last year?
MR. NAKAMURA: Primarily the major changes, as I see it, is in the ... one, is going to
be in the area of personnel. We are asking for three additional pOSitions within
the Engineering Division. One for an Engineer VI and two Engineer IV positions.
The reason for the request is the amount of work that the Division is
encountering at the present time. As you know, we lost one engineer, Herb
Kogasaka, who was heading up our CIP group, and with his departure back in
December we currently have two vacancies in the Engineering Division that is
currently going unfilled. We have advertised, and as Sally Raisbeck had
indicated in her testimony, there is a shortage out there and we have had
difficulty recruiting people who would be interested in working here. Just recently
we're fortunate in being able to recruit one individual that came onboard with us.
So we, we had three vacancies at one time, we're down to two, and we are still
trying to actively recruit. That's ... primarily that's, that's ... that is one of the
major changes in the request. We have also requested in our Fiscal Year 2005
Budget a replacement vehicle. In 2004 we had a major accident on one vehicle
which was totaled and we lost that vehicle for use, and in essence we are looking
to have another vehicle .. .for our Division. We're requesting an SUV primarily
because a lot of times our personnel have to go out into rough areas that require
four-wheel drive, and this is primary the reason for that request. Other than that,
one correction that I need to make on the justification in is, oh, under computers
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where we show four computers. That's actually for our inspectors. I've been told
by Staff that the current computers for our four inspectors that they're using is
outdated, very old, and some of the software programs in those
computers don't necessarily work well with the current setup that we have. So as
a result we have requested four replacement for that. The other software
programs--the desk, chairs and computers--that's primarily for the new staff in
the event that we are lucky enough to be able to get these positions approved
and lucky enough to have people to come onboard with us in the Division. But
primarily that's, as I can see it, that's primarily the major changes for our Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Nakamura, I
guess with your, your... two engineers gone and you're still going through
recruitment problems or difficulties ... as, as, as Mrs. Raisbeck mentioned, is part
of the difficulty in recruiting the salary?
MR. NAKAMURA: I think that has a great deal to do. I come, I come from the private
sector and when I was a department head over at Hawaiian Electric, to give you
an example, my division heads I, I think currently right now I think they would
probably be paid in the area of 90,000 in terms of salary. I mean and that's, this
is the private sector. And department heads or upwards, I would say maybe in
the 120,000 plus in that range. So that's probably what they were getting paid.
So from the government side when we go out and recruit and, you know, all we
can offer them is like pay in the 50, $60,000 range, it is difficult to really attract,
you know, capable individuals to come and work for us. The only thing we can
offer them primarily is, and I try to when I talk to 'em and interview 'em, is that we
try to offer them something that, you know, the work environment, you know,
maybe some of the benefits for, for working in government, things like that. But
what it really boils down to, especially the younger ones, you know, they all got
growing families, they're, they're looking for salary and it's very, very difficult to,
you know, attract at, at least at the current time. And what really makes it worse,
too, is there is a shortage out there. I know consultants that are kind of trying to
recruit one from another kind of thing, you know, and, and, and competing for
these scarce resources.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Are these wages that we're, we're showing, are, are we
competitive with the other cou nties?
MR. NAKAMURA: I think all of...we basically are the same. I know the State has a
shortage differential, you know, that they have implemented to help recruit
engineers and, of course, the County here does not have that shortage
differential. But I know Personnel has allowed the range of the salaries of the
recruitment to, you know, range over. .. a wide range so that, you know, when, if
we do ... are lucky enough to get an applicant, we can offer 'em the higher range.
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The problem with that is, is that once they get hired and if they're at the top range
of their scale, they can't get any more adjustments beyond that point already until
maybe there's a general rate increase or something like that, and that's one of
the drawbacks to, you know, doing it that way. At least that's been my
experience.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, so even with the problem of recruiting ... you know,
just these three positions that, that you're asking for, you know, now, I mean you
still will have this problem of like, you know, how to fill them.
MR. NAKAMURA: That's correct. That's correct. Again, you never can tell when we
can get applicants, you know, because we're always looking for people and my
attempt at doing this and asking for staff positions, I want to have it in place so
that if we are lucky enough to be able to find personnel that are capable and feel
that can contribute to the Engineering Division in the Department that, you know,
the position will be there and I'll be able to pick these people up. That's primary
my reason for wanting to put these in and, and then if we can staff, then of
course, you know, the ability to respond to customers, ability to get CIP projects
out faster, all these other kinds of things will all fall into place as well.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. I think, I think you just, you know, what you just
mentioned really is, is my concern. My concern is that this, your Department to,
to me is one of the most important ones because of what you're charged to do.
And, and even if you look at 20-11 in, in the Program, you know, you're
Number 1 Goal, establish new water source to meet demand, I mean that is a
pressing order. One, you don't have the number of engineers to do it. Two,
you're having a problem recruiting because probably we don't pay well, you
know, if, if that's ... an excuse. But yet CIPs have lagged, you know, ongoing
projects have lagged. We have, we have 13 projects that have passed or gone
through the design phase, but we're still waiting. So for me and I look at your
Activity 1(a), 1(b), and if you can give us an update on the monies you show on
in Fiscal Year '05, what will that accomplish ... which is all encumbered funds.
MR. NAKAMURA: You're talking about the performance measures?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Yes, excuse me.
MR. NAKAMURA: Oh. When you say accomplish, I, I'm not too clear on what you
mean.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You've got under, under the performance measure, the
second one, dollar value of construction projects encumbered ...
MR. NAKAMURA: Uh-huh.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... 11 million is the projection.
MR. NAKAMURA: Projection.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That, would that be indicative of, of particular or specific
projects?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yes. In fact, I know Wendy is .. .I would call her up and she could
give you some of the details on what's encumbered in those, in that number.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. If she can also ... would, would she also be the
person responsible for sharing information on, on Activity 1(b) as well?
MR. NAKAMURA: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay-MR. NAKAMURA: She, she's my capital, CIP specialist that's handling all the capital,
capital improvement projects. So she would know the real details of each one
of...what's, what's in these.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hi, Wendy. Can you introduce yourself first, please?
MS. TAOMOTO: Wendy Taomoto. I am the .. .I filled Herb Kogasaka's C-VI position
for capital improvement projects. Could you repeat your question?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: In the Program Budget page 20-11 there, under Goal 1
there's two activities, 1(a) and 1(b). Could you give us an update on ... Iook
under Fiscal Year '05 projections, there's dollar values shown there. Can you tell
me what that does or what we'll get for that money because it's already been
encumbered?
MS. TAOMOTO: Fiscal Year '05 projection hasn't been encumbered. Those are, those
numbers are what we anticipated encumbrances for the proposed budget. Do
you know or you want to know what project that represents?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO; Yes.
MS. TAOMOTO: That was going to represent the Central Maui Treatment Plant project,
the $11 million.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
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MS. TAOMOTO: And-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And, and that's, that's in phases? This 11 million, this
11 , is that a projection cost?
MS. TAOMOTO: That's to be ... that was proposed to be encumbered ... in Fiscal Year
'05. What happened, and I'm looking at this now, we submitted this performance
measure prior to the finalization of the actual projects we submitted. So there
was a revision when we finally submitted the CIP projects. So we no longer
project 11 million because the ... we needed to cut the budget down and that
construction is not, no longer proposed in our Fiscal Year '05. These pro ... ,
these performance measures doesn't look like it's been updated.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That includes 1(b) as well?
MS. TAOMOTO: Possibly. The pro ... , the Fiscal Year '05 projections, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So what we're looking at under FY '05 it is, it no
longer exists?
MS. TAOMOTO: It exists, but these numbers need to be revised.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Higher, lower?
MS. TAOMOTO: Probably lower because we did have to cut from our proposed,
original proposed budget.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And then to follow up on your Goal
2... um ... 1, I guess how the performance measures measure up with the Brown
and Caldwell report citing the deficiencies in our system.
MS. TAOMOTO: I'm not familiar with the Brown and Caldwell report. So I may need to
call up Ellen who I believe-- You can answer?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: But, Mr. Nakamura, would, would you be able to ...
MR. TENGAN: Could you repeat your question,

pl~ase?

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Activity 2(a), pipeline replacement, the performance
measures and the, and the projections on the side of that, how it measures up to
the exist, to the Brown and Caldwell report citing deficiencies in the existing
system?
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MR. TENGAN: Well, as was mentioned earlier. .. earlier, the Brown and Caldwell
report, I believe, stated that we should be looking at spending about $8 million a
year for replacement of pipelines. And as you can see in the current budget,
Fiscal Year '04, we have only $3,050,000. So we're short by about $5 million
there. And if you look at Fiscal Year '05, we have only $1.5 million for that
program. So we'll be about $6 % million short on that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, so, Mr. Director, then the priority of the
Department in replacing our, our pipelines?
MR. TENGAN: What about the priority?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Is ... where, where does, where is that priority? Where
does it, where does it list? Where does it rank?
MR. TENGAN: Well, these pipelines are funded primarily through our water revenues
which we transfer to our CIP replacement fund, and since our revenues have not
increased substantially to fund these projects, basically that's all we program for
next year's fiscal, fiscal year.
I believe...
--(CHANGE OF TAPE)-... presentation we do have a matrix of how we, how we prioritize or put projects
on, on the CIP. If you look, I don't know, let's see ... 1 don't know if you have this
handout, but it's in the, the section just before the detailed CI P program. They
don't have it? ... Mr. Chair, you may not have this worksheet here that we used,
but I can make copies available at the time we do the CIP.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
Mr. Chair.

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Director.

Thank you,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We'll appreciate ... the most current updated
information, please. Mister. .. Iet me, let. .. Iet, let. .. 1'11, I'll reverse the order so
that everyone has their fair chance. Ms. Johnson, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Not right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane. Mr. Carroll. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. For Mr. Nakamura. In regards
to your request for three additional expansion positions to meet your workload,
have you considered while you're going through the process as far as selection
of these engineers a possibility of contracting some of this work?
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MR. NAKAMURA: Yes, we're looking, we have looked at contracting some of this work.
However, the kind of work that they're doing within the Division is primary, you
know, things like processing building requests, building permits, taking a look
at. .. subdivision requirements and these kinds of things, and these require
in-house personnel to actually handle. Things like that would be difficult to
actually contract out. However, some of the, a lot of the design, for instance, that
we're doing for CIP work is being contracted out to help relieve the, you know,
workload on the staff.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So you do have contract work for some of these
major CIP projects?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
Okay. As far as the projection ... spending
$20 million ... yeah, that's part of the reason why I asked you, you know, if you do
contract work and because of the dollar amount that is being projected for
construction. The other question that I have here is on the Program sheet,
20-13, program highlights, you know, you list all these projects down and these
are projects that are in the design phase. So is it safe to say that part of these
projects will be done in the Fiscal Year '04 Budget and part of 'em will be done in
the '05 Budget?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah, yeah. These projects, some of it the construction is proposed
in the Fiscal Year '05 Budget.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And that would reflect to the dollar amounts as
shown in the performance measurements for '05?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah. It would reflect, but like I said I don't think this performance
sheet has been adjusted to the final budget submittal. But looking at this, this is
'04 and '05 projects. I see some '04 construction projects. For example, the
Wailuku Heights Water System Improvement/Phase II is currently in construction.
We just gave notice to proceed a couple months ago. And like the Kokomo Tank
is in our '04 Budget also. . .. Oh, sorry, excuse me. This looks like the '04
construction projects.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. So majority of these projects will be done in
'04, Fiscal Year '04 then?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
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VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: In the Program Budget, I guess, Mr. Chairman ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: ... we should just wait until they give us the new figures under
the performance measures for Goal 1, 1(b) and 2(a). Is that my understanding?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think for those-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: All the way through it-CHAIR HOKAMA:
review CIP.

--anything, anything under encumbered we can cover when we

VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
CIP, okay. Then, then I want to go directly into the
understanding of... YOu are now in charge of CIP projects, and I don't know
when that gentleman that was in charge--are you in charge of all Water
Department CIP projects, the Engineering, or is there someone else outside the
Water Department that handles CIPs?
MS. TAOMOTO: I'm in charge of all of the Engineering CIP projects. There are capital
improvement projects that are handled by our Plant Operations, Field
Operations.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh, okay.
MS. TAOMOTO: So I'm in charge of the Engineering Division CIP projects. But I'm
overall, yeah, we're ... our Division is in charge of the capital improvement
program.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: You are in charge of that?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And, and now that you've got a manpower shortage of
two unfilled positions--I guess whoever wants to answer it--we should not
probably fully fund all those positions as you've referenced it here in your
expansion full funding knowing the ability or inability of recruitment?
MR. NAKAMURA: I guess that's one way to look at it. However, I would request that
these three positions be funded primarily to allow us the ability to hire in the
event the resource becomes available. If the positions are not in place then, you
know, if the opportunity presents itself to pick up and experienced engineer or
two, then we will not be able to do it and, you know, given the shortage that it is
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today we'll lose that resource and, you know, I would hate to be put in a position
of losing something, and that's the main reason for the request for funding.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Well, you've been in these circumstances before, so you know
the time it takes from the recruitment all the way to actually funding. That's all
I'm saying.
MR. NAKAMURA: I see.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I mean we can fund, but we shouldn't fund it all. Finally, I'd like
to know that. .. although he seems optimistic. The other is when the question
was asked of contracting and you said that it'd be pretty hard and so you need to
do some of these projects in-house, and yet we know now that the reason
for--not excuse--the reason for not doing the CIPs is because of manpower. The
question was asked of you then why can't we contract out, and you said, well,
because it would .. .the knowledge is in-house. Is that a true statement now that
you've said that to us?
MR. NAKAMURA: Well, you know, doing subdivision applications, building permit
applications and processing these kinds of things, it's really part of what the
Engineering Division does. As you mayor may not be aware, you know, our
group is kind of split up into three groups--one group handling CIP, one handling
Upcountry area, another group handling Central Maui--and a lot of the requests
that come in to us and to the office involves developers coming in and requesting
information, requesting approvals and reviews, and a lot of these kinds of things
it's better to be done in-house rather than contract out mainly because if you
contract it out, the consultant or whoever you contract this thing out may not be
familiar in detail, for instance, with our standards and what our (inaudible)
standards are and what our policies are and everything else as it relates to these
different applications. CIP projects, on the other hand, are more adequately
done and more, it's easier to contract those out because these are kind of like
standalone projects and they can basically do a lot of the design and working
with staff. So there's, there's some slight differences between CIP and what our
staff in-house normally does.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. And, and, and despite of what your projections were for
last year and this was what was told us, we're going to be able to do all the CI Ps,
how much-- You want to wait on that one? I guess, I guess I'll stick with
manpower. So now that-- Are you able to get other counties to, to, to ... to work
with some of the things that you say are necessary to have someone that
understands the County Code or whatever else, or are they all strapped also in
regards to knowledge and workload for say someone from the City and County or
would that not even fit the bill of using them?
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MR. NAKAMURA: Well, I, I was talking to one of the consultants that happen to be by
hereM-this was about a week or so ago--and he tells me, and I'm just getting the
secondhand, but he tells me that he's talked to people at the City and County of
Honolulu and they have like of over 100 somewhat positions that are vacant right
now-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Oh.
MR. NAKAMURA: --they can't get. So, I don't think they would be in any position to
kind of help us out.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Then, then, then finally in, in lieu of despite of your
optimism would you say that, and who handles the different CIP projects, would
you say that even this year and what you are falling behind in from last fiscal year
your CIP--oh, god, that's alright, I'll ask it--your CIP goals would probably... not
be within reach?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, if I may. I believe what Mr. Nishiki's referring to is a
statement that I made at last year's budget session. At the time I told the Council
that I would make the 20 million or 22 million budget in CIP a goal of mine and,
and that we would push to have all of it done ... you know, it was somewhat
idealistic high, but, but yet it remained my goal and it still remains my goal.
However, in reality we, we will probably be coming in the area of about 17 or
$18 million out of that $22 million. So if we can accomplish that 8, $18 million, it
would still be a big accom ... , accomplishment for our engineers to get all those
projects out and, you know, I would be very satisfied if we do accomplish the
$18 million and I would be elated if we would, we accomplish the $22.5 million.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. This is for Mr. Nakamura. On the ... 1 guess the
equipment request for the SUV, Details 20-15. So the vehicle that's re ... , the
request made for this, I guess, this Jimmy SUV, what is it replacing currently and
how many miles is on the vehicle that's being replaced?
MR. NAKAMURA: Actually, the vehicle that it's replacing got totaled in an accident this
year. So... basically this will help fill that gap.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And then on Details on 20-.. .let's see 20-14, I
think--I lost my place here--20-14, repairs and maintenance, it went up from
2,000 in FY '04 to 5,000 in .. .for FY '05. Can you comment on that?
MR. NAKAMURA: This one is 6132? Is that what you're talking about?
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Uh, 6139.
MR. NAKAMURA: 6139. Oh, you're talking about 6137? Is that what you're referring
to?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm sorry, 37. I gotta check my vision, I think. It looked
like 39 .... (chuckle) . ..
MR. NAKAMURA: Yeah, we increased that primarily in anticipation that if we were able
to hire additional bodies, that we will need to do some modifications within the
office to accommodate and do some changes. So, you know, we're moving
things around and doing things like that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Should you get those three engineers, right?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yeah, yeah. If we get that, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And my last question under Program Budget, 2013 under program highlights, just a status update on the Pookela Well. That's
one of... 1 guess that particular well is, has a lot of interest for people.
MS. TAOMOTO: The Pookela Well. .. we are currently completing the review of the
construction plans. I believe it was delivered to the Department possibly Friday
of last week. Our staff assigned to it is reviewing it currently. We propose
to ... shortly complete our final review and await decision as to where to proceed
from now, from that pOint. Once the construction plans and specifications are
completed and ready for bidding, we are awaiting instructions from the Mayor's
Office as to how to proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And how long will that take, I mean the, the
review process, before it goes to the Mayor's Office?
MS. TAOMOTO: We're giving the staff engineer two days, so today and tomorrow to
complete his review.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nakamura, your need for engineers I can understand. I do
understand the compe ... , the competition you have with the private sector. I do
know what is not being produced by the university system. So are there things
that in your Division could be done by a non-engineer?
MR. NAKAMURA: We are also looking at that possibility. We have two ... drafting
techs that currently we are aSSigning other kinds of work to them. I'm looking at
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possibly changing position descriptions to allow them to do some of the work that
possibly could be done by our engineers. So that is being looked at right now to
try to maximize the use of resources within the Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I and I thank you for saying that. Obviously you've taken a
proactive ... approach which I can understand and, and hopefully DPS will
support you in considering those re ... , redescribed and placed in a proper
category classification 'cause I think you're right, there's more than one way to
address the need for. . .for us, and I only say for us because, you know, we, we
take equal share of the responsibilities. But what is interesting to note in your
measurements, performance measurements that you folks have listed and
whether we take all of Activity 3 on 20-12 ... and, and again I'm just looking at '03
Actual with '05 Projections. What would help us in the future to help give you the
appropriate resources ... you know, just offhand 22 subdivisions approved out of
127 received. Regular high school you would say you deserve one "F", but I, I
don't know what is in, you know, your engineers are required to perform. So if
you say performance measures should be to process subdivisions, that 50
percent of it would be reviewed within six weeks, another three months for, for
completion of approval, disapproval, that would help us. Number of building
permits received, you know ... you are planning to have 3,500, that's tremendous
amount of work ... 1,400 may be approved. Alright, that's 2,000 plus sitting on
somebody's desk. And, again, I, I don't know if that's a reasonable percentage to
review and approve or not.
MR. NAKAMURA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you're going to need to help us and maybe Mr. Mateo's
Committee, that's part of the things that I want standing committees to do to
assist Budget Committee is get all these things fleshed out before we reach this,
this point in time, Members. Comments, Mr. Nakamura?
MR. NAKAMURA: In response to your comments, yes ...on the next go-around when
we do it next year, I will definitely place at some timeframes as to how we can
actually measure the time ... based upon the number of applications received. I
think that's a good suggestion.
That's ... whenever you do performance
measures it really should be measurable and that will give a good way of actually
measuring the performance of the ... how many of these things get done. Just
for your info, and maybe I can just share some of this with you also, I've got
some third quarter results in our performance measures and I'll just read that off
to you and you can just mark it down since we didn't have anything when we
submitted the budget first time around. But under number of subdivision
applications received, as of the third quarter we have 89; number of subdivision
applications approved, we have 13; number of building permits received, we
have 1,551; number of building permits approved, 1,029; number of construction
plans received, 98; and number of construction plans approved, 39. So that's
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kind of as of the third quarter. So that should help some to understand how,
where we're headed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Department, what. .. and, and thank you for that update,
Mr. Nakamura. Do you receive part of the plan review permit fees that the
County collects to assist Department of Water Supply? You know like Fire, Fire
Department has a portion of plan ... it's in the Code--I cannot recall it--but they
have a certain percentage of the plan permit review fees to help offset and be
able to either use in-house or go get outside help to process those requirements.
Does the Water Department get a percentage of those review fees?
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair, if I may. We don't receive any permit fees from people
requesting reviews for building permits, subdivisions or for construction, and we
don't charge for that service. And I might want to make a comment on your
previous concern, the number of subdivision applications received, 127; the
number of subdivision applications approved, 22. That 22 isn't the number of
subdivision applications that were reviewed. So maybe that's another line that
the Council may want as a performance measure in addition to the approved
numbers, maybe the number of subdivision applications reviewed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Uh-huh. And that's why you're going to need to help us
take it to the next level so that the Members can make better decisions. Yes,
Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Does your recruitment go outside the State of Hawaii?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: And jf no, why not?
MR. NAKAMURA: I think the advertisements have primarily been within the State.
don't think they've gone national yet. I don't know why but, you know, we just
make a request and, you know, I guess it gets advertised statewide.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Does DPS handle your recruitment?
MR. NAKAMURA: Yes, they do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Maybe we can have DPS give us a response, Mr. Nishiki.
They handle all the personnel recruitment program.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah. Charmaine said something to me on the side here that
they've gotta be a resident. But all you gotta do is step on this soil and make it
an intention.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But who's going to step on it before they have a job?
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: I don't know. Somebody that doesn't have a job.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (chuckle) . ..
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: If you don't try, you don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If they don't know, they won't try.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, we'll continue this after lunch, but we will stand in
recess till 1:30 p.m. this afternoon ... .(gavel) . ..
RECESS:

12:08 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:34 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(gavel) . .. Okay, we shall bring this meeting back to order. First,
the Chair is closing testimony for the day. We are in Engineering or we are
finishing up the Engineering Division. Any other questions for the Department
regarding Engineering requests?
... That's okay.
Okay, we did talk
about. .. Mr. Nakamura's need for additional engineers. Okay. Anything else in
Engineering?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I think then, Mr. Nakamura, thank you very much. And then
we'll let you know in case during CIP we need some comments or. .. Thank you.
Okay. Water Resources and Planning, Mr. Director.
MR. TENGAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You have a brief statement you want to make?
I'll turn over this section to Ellen Kraftsow who's our Planning Programming
Manager.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
MS. KRAFTSOW: The major increases that you would see in our Division, of course,
would be personnel and then equipment to accommodate additional personnel.
In addition, we have some computers that are getting old that we're being
advised to seriously consider either replacing or at least backing up with second
hard drives.
So there's some increases to machinery equipment and
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replacement, office supplies, computers, and tables and things like that, and then
the personnel budget. Currently, we have myself and two planners and a
clerical. So although we have eight people budgeted currently, we have no place
to put additional staff right now. So the other large increase you'll see is rental
which the bulk of which, not all of which, but most of which is for leasing some
space to work in.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Kraftsow. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. I. .. in the Details 20-16, one of,
one of the positions, the Hy ... , Hydrogeologist and on that side notation it says
from Administration. Is that the same as the Geologist position that was moved
from Administration?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yes. Actually, initially, as I understood it, that position was always
intended to be moved eventually to the Water Resources and Planning Division.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So it is the same, same position then?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Your new positions, the Water Resources Planner II and
the Planner Aide, this is to assist this Division primarily in doing their Water Use
and Development Plan process?
MS. KRAFTSOW: I would say more that it's to free up current staff that's more trained
and up and running to do more help and to have, what we need is some people
to come in who can help us with ... there's just vast quantities of data that we
need to gather, collect and maintain that is sort of weighing the staff down.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And, and I know for, for yourself I've, you know,
I've, I've been told how overworked you are and how burdensome your
Department is, your Division is. Relative to the Water Use and Development
Plan, other than what you've been doing with completing the Lanai or working to
complete the Lanai plan, what is the timetable for the completion of this Water
Use and Development Plan?
MS. KRAFTSOW: It's a, a four-year process from the date of approval which, as you're
aware, we just got from the Commission in February. We're expecting to
convene the Central Maui and Upcountry Water Advisory Committee shortly. We
do have in our goals I think 75 percent completion--that should read Upcountry
and Central Maui, not Lahaina--by the end of year 2005 for that district. That
actual schedule has, was passed out--I'm sorry, I don't have it on the very top of
my head al/ the details of it--but it was passed out with our Water Use and
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Development Plan process presentation.
process.

But it boils down to a four-year

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Um ...
MS. KRAFTSOW: And they're also--oh, sorry, one other thing--there's also listed in our
program highlights and measures some of the work that we've done in support of
not just the Lanai but also the Maui County, Maui Island, sorry, Water Use and
Development Plan in terms of background and preparatory work.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Then unlike the Department that we just
completed, your numbers are current or is this like was all done all at the same
time?
MS. KRAFTSOW: These were all submitted at the same time. I don't think that our, our
plans changed as much as theirs. There are a few things like as I pointed out in
Lahaina instead of Upcountry, West. .. Upcountry, Central MauL I'm not aware at
this time of anything else that I missed there and I apologize if there is.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No. On, on 20-17 of the Details, the item reference 6235
for Rentals, in '03 it was, it was $20 and '04 it was $50, and '05 there is
$100,050. Can you kind of like tell us the, the reason for that jump?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah. Most of that was rental for the office. We, we ... right now if I
were to hire, I have no place to put anybody. If, if I were to hire, they'd be literally
sitting in a hallway.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So rental of what office?
MS. KRAFTSOW: We're looking for office space and in coming up with that budget I
looked at sort of the cheapest to the midrange. I guess the highest end that I've
ever seen the County do was the One Main Plaza there and they actually do
have surprisingly good deals. So somewhere between, I figured on between
3,000 and 5,000 a month for office space, and then I, I added a little money
because some of these places we're looking at they don't have air conditioning or
they don't have partitions or they don't have windows or they ... depending on the
price range you go into, it depends how much additional work you need to do to
make it ready-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --and then on top of that we don't have fax machines, xerox
machine, any of that equipment. So ...
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And, and I guess my last question at this time is I
guess because you have virtually been kind of like a one-man, one-man show,
your budget and your number of personnel, is, is that appropriate in having you
complete the assignments that you need to get done relative to the demands of
the Water Use and Development Plan, review of rules, etcetera?
MS. KRAFTSOW: I think whether or not it proves to be enough, it's already such an
increase over what we have now that it would be unrealistic to expect us to build
up any faster than that. Just the time taken to train people. I know you've heard
quite a bit about how difficult it is to get an engineer. We've had one of our
planner positions in recruitment since October of 2002, and we have had people
accept the position and then wait months for them to complete all the medical
examinations and so forth and then the day before they're supposed to start they
get offered twice as much and of course they're going to take it. So we have the
same problem with hiring planners that you hear about with engineers-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --except we don't have the shortage differential. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: The days that you are not at, you know, you're, you're
not able to go to work, who, who steps in?
MS. KRAFTSOW: I have two people-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Not by names, just the position.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --both of whom have stepped in. In fact, it hasn't been a one-man
show, it's been a three-women show. But Eva Blumenstein who's a highly
qualified Planner-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I just need the position.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --Edna Monzano who's also quite a qualified Planner, and myself
are the Planners, and then Anita Romena is our Clerical Assistant.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. I'll yield, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Ellen, in regard to finding additional space--I know that
this whole building is having problems--have you looked at the possibility of let's
say either buying, and I, I know there's some properties around in the area, I
don't know of specifically which ones would be available, but has your
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Department looked at perhaps relocating maybe not just your Division but the
whole Department?
MS. KRAFTSOW: There were some plans that went through. At one time the County
was thinking of relocating, I think the whole County, to the Puunene area and we
had done some plans for that and we had looked at various pieces of real estate
at different times. I can't personally speak to exactly the status of that right now.
That would be in the Administration's hands, I think.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and-MS. KRAFTSOW: But we have discussed it and raised some possibilities internally, all
of us.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. 'Cause I think that that, you know, it's always
so hard for us to continue paying rent to places and it's really difficult when you're
looking at it for ... this is ... your problem's not going to go away, it's still going to
continue to be bad.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah. No, to tell you the truth moving out of the County, moving one
little division out of the building away from everybody else has all kinds of
problems in terms of being out of the loop and not being able to be efficient, not
being able to communicate. I don't know how well the commuter [sic], computers
will hookup, but certainly the files will be an issue, going to meetings will take
twice as long--all kinds of problems. So my hope is that at some point the whole
Department will be together or, or even the whole County would ever, but in the
meantime it's, it's a better situation than what we have now because right now
we, we are simply stuck. We can't even hire.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And the spaces where you are right now, do
you feel that that's also, you know, a safety issue? 'Cause I know when you
have all these boxes and everything piled up with files that you need in order to
do a lot of your work, have, have you really felt that that's also (inaudible due to
interruption)-MS. KRAFTSOW: You know and that part hasn't concerned myself nor none of my
staff have complained about that much, but I have heard the Fire Marshall
comment on it.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And I'm assuming not favorably.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Since, since the Water Use and Development
Plan was passed by the Council in 1990 have there ever been any updated
versions?
MS. KRAFTSOW: The, there have been the Molokai Working Group Report and the
Lanai Working Group Report which are serving as Interim Water Use and
Development Plans for MoJokai and Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: And as far as a fully updated version, no because both in 1990 and
the 1992 Draft Water Use and Development Plan were done on the community
plans that were done about 1990, and only in 2002 were the community plan,
the, the next update of community plans finished. So now we're embarking on
the next updated Water Use and Development Plan to suit those community
plans.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So that's what you were telling us, talking to us before
about having a, an Interim Plan, Interim Water Use and Development Plan like
had in the Central and Upcountry combined?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Right. We had issued a small contract to do a short-term ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: ... demand and supply analysis based on data that had been
gathered already in preparation for the Water Use and Development Plan
process. That small Interim Plan will not address everything that needs to be
covered in the Water Use and Development Plan. It will not serve as the Water
Use and Development Plan. It is like a short-term deal with the situation of the
Waihee yield being reduced in half...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: ... kind of short term, and anything that we come up with for the
short term if it were deemed inadvisable for the long term could be changed and I
expect would be changed during the Water Use and Development Plan process,
if not before, by the Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So in, in the ... 1 guess the organization of how the
Department is set up, your Division looks at the planning end of it and the
planning end is looking at the community plans and then determining what the
water use is going to be in each of those community plans, and then, then it goes
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somewhere else for them to figure out how to get the water?
happens?

Is that what

MS. KRAFTSOW: Well, theoretically no. I think what, we have several areas of
responsibility, one of which is the forecasting. We also ... the long-range capital
improvement program is in the Water Resources and Planning Division. The
implementation of capital projects and the short-term, the one-year plan is done
together with Engineering Division.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Engineering, okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Engineering takes over the implementation. We'll say you're going
to need another, you know, according to source and storage you need "x" million
gallons more by standards in this district by this year, which the engineers are
perfectly capable of saying too, but we look at it a little bit differently, a little bit
more thoroughly than that. I'm oversimplifying. But when it comes down to
actually siting the tank, sizing the tank ...
COUNCJLMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. KRAFTSOW: ... they're doing that. Hopefully in the future they'll be doing that
with tools that we've helped to develop for them so that they'll be able to do it
with less hassle. That's part of our function is to support design as well as
planning, but right now we're small, we're not probably meeting the full scope of
our mandates.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh. And is it your Division that's also responsible
for the, the permit application for, to the Water Commission?
MS. KRAFTSOW: We will be doing the water use permits to the State Water
Commission. When a new well is drilled, usually the engineers handle that. But
for water use permits, yes. It's the same like permit review. The engineers do
building permit and subdivision, whereas we do change in zoning, SMA, special
use permit, all the discretionary permits. It's a similar breakdown between
Planning and Public Works has between Engineering and Planning.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA; Mr. PontaniJIa.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. As far as the three additional
expansion positions, you're going to have a person that will specialize, or do you
have a person that already do GIS?
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MS. KRAFTSOW: We ...everyone of my, all of the planners and my staff can do GIS
and they all have the software to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's good. What is the plans to integrate the
water system for Maui County?
MS. KRAFTSOW: To integrate which? It depends which systems you're talking about.
COUNC/LMEMBER PONTAN/LLA: Well, all of the system being into one system so
that you got backups and, and redirection of water.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Well, I think that the, the issue that is an issue that has been raised
that's going to need to be addressed during the Water Use and Development
Plan process certainly for Upcountry and Central Maui that's why, one of the
reasons we combined that committee is we're getting to the point where that's a
I, I think we don't want to answer it without the full public
question.
process ... um ... not meaning we don't want to answer it, meaning we shouldn't
assume the answer until we've done that with the full public process. In terms of
integrating public and private systems as backup for each other, on MoJokai we
often do service backup and there are places in Lahaina where we have
suggested provide, being able to provide backup or integration.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good. A question about space. Have the
Department ever take a look at a possibility of utilizing the Kahului Armory? I
know there's a lot of request, you know, from different sectors to, to gain control
of the armory as a possible space, you know, for the Water Department?
MS. KRAFTSOW: The Kahului Armory?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, when they move to their new facilities at the
Kahului Airport, not Kahului, the old Puunene Airport area.
MS. KRAFTSOW: I, I don't know if that's the same as the Puunene area that we were
previously looking at, but. .. at least not on my part, no. I don't know about the
Director.
MR. TENGAN: If I may, Mr. Chair, no we haven't considered that site.
COUNC/LMEMBER PONTANILLA: You haven't?
MR. TENGAN: No. We weren't aware of that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe it would be a good follow up that you do.
MR. TENGAN: Yeah, we weren't aware that it would be available for County uses.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Nishiki.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI:
Sorry.
You know we hear constantly about source
development. .. in the Central Maui area, but nowhere have I heard in the
planning process storage, and I don't see one plan that talks about storage and
yet during times when there is a lot of rain ... you know, normal people do that. I
mean even animals do that when the winter comes they've got a little stash. We
as the highest form of living entity you'd like to think on planet Earth and you'd
like to think that we've got bright minds in Maui County and we leave it up to you
people, but maybe now we shouldn't. I don't see anything like that and nothing
against you ...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: " .but why don't you have storage as part of a system?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Actually we, we do have. The Lower Kula Reservoir is being worked
on, is a project that's in progress as we speak already. There are plans that are
actually older than I am for a set of reservoirs Upcountry of which the second of
three is being worked on now. Funding has always been an issue. Our capital
program can be printed out by project classifications other than just program and
one of them is storage, and so we do have ... um .. .it, it needs, certainly it needs
addressing, but we do have a 5-year scheduled and a 20-year unscheduled-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: No.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --storage plan.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, let me stop you. And the reason is is because when we
look at the Central Maui plains and we look at what has happened because of
the location of the aquifers and, and the concern right now because source is a
problem ...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: ... and we look at, we hear the, the argument given well, you
know, it's all part of one aquifer, so no matter what you can space your wells or
Whatever, and this is what you guys have been taking but. .. and, and, and if we
go deeper then the, the cost to develop the source is more expensive. Okay.
We got the sources, we got, we heard the Mayor talk about oh, I'm going to go
get this water that a certain plantation has or whatever, but the question is if, if it
is and, and during the rainy season we, we get the rainfall, you've not planned
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anything in the Central Maui area and yet we've got a lot of area that you could
probably put it before urban development occurs. And ... yeah, maybe I should
shut my mouth and listen to ... the experts-MS. KRAFTSOW: I won't claim to be an expert-VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: --question mark.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --but. . .(chuckle) . .. or at least I'll put the same question mark there.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead.
MS. KRAFTSOW: But we ...there is a plan, an interim, intermediate range plan for
large scale storage in Central Maui, particularly as we start to depend more on
surface water. It is not something that we expect to be developing within the next
two or three years, but we are negotiating--I'm not the person negotiating--but I
understand that there are negotiations ongoing for acquiring sites that would be
suitable to have not only treatment but storage as well.
VICE-CHAIR NISHIKI: Anyway, Mr. Chairman, you know, when you look at planning for
the County and you look at. .. a basic infrastructure need which is water and we
look at where everybody wants to develop and you look at where the sources are
that the water emanates from. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... they probably put
big punawais or whatever or are slowly being cleared for urban development,
and these are all really near the source of surface water and ... they, they talk
about how expensive it is to, to create source or probably why even gamble and
at one point Mr. Craddick, when he was here, was talking about East Maui, but
we've since signed an agreement, you know, in that area. I, I just look at storage
as being perhaps the most important, knowing how mother nature works, and I
don't see in any of these plans. We heard her say that. We, we, we have a plan
in the future, but why don't we spend good money right now to, to create storage
rather than knowing that nothing's guaranteed in regards to pursuing more
sources in this area. It's just. .. 1 don't know ... 1 don't know what kind of
(inaudible). Anyway, that's all I have to say.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. Good afternoon, Ellen. My
one question relates to Budget Details 20-17 under the Conservation Program.
You have a request to expand it by 30,000, from 50,000 of FY '04 to 80,000 of
FY '05, and I'm looking also in the Program Budget under your performance
measures page 20-17 as well. Can you give commentary on how this additional
30,000 will be used? Is this to expand towards getting more water saving fixtures
or to enhance the advertisement and educational programs?
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MS. KRAFTSOW: Actually, some of that is for. .. if we get a Conservation Specialist,
we expect to be able to both distribute more fixtures and do a much upgraded
leak detection, systematic leak detection effort. In addition, I should say that for
the Water Use and Development Plan one of the things that we are looking at
and our consultant is coming up with a preliminary analysis of, you know, we
would need to do more is some, more aggressive demand side management
programs, but those would be in the range of... and one of the ones we looked at
I know it's like, something like $3.3 million. So this is to sort of start to ramp up,
but it's not the final direction.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just, just help us run, run through it, Department. '03 you had just
under five positions. Last year we gave you authorization for eight positions. So
can you tell us what was those three positions?
MS. KRAFTSOW: They were partially budgeted. Hang on, I can pull it out. I think it's
in here. Yeah, if you-- Do they have this page? Do they have this page?
MR. TENGAN: They should.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, 'cause we're dealing with foreign-MS. KRAFTSOW: It's, it's-CHAIR HOKAMA: --foreign numbers now, yeah, Ellen. 2003 Actual, 4.96 positions.
Okay, 2004 we appropriated 8...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... but as we look at the '05, you already have 9.2 and you want
another 3 to get to 12.2.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So in two years you went from under 5 to over 12 positions.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh. Actually, that shows the count of positions, but if you look
at the budget assigned to those positions, the three that were increased last year
were increased with only partial funding. So we, we were not able to actually
even think of hiring them until towards the end of the fiscal year and then we ran
into this space issue. But a look at the positions was three people was never
adequate to do the functions that we're trying to accomplish, and so we tried to
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take a look at well, what are we trying to accomplish, what do we really think our
Water Resources and Planning Division should accomplish, and what should the
staffing be in order to accomplish that. And we came up with, depending upon
how much we said we were going to do, anything between 7 and 27 people and
we aimed for 8 and it got felt, it was felt that looking at what we were going to do
with those 8 that we should, you know, there was nothing really we should cut.
So we added it up, I think it came up to 11 or 12 now... and each one of those
positions ... um .. .functional areas, there's a table of org. that describes the
functional areas and the people to address those.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Your interns are a .3 position, right?
MS. KRAFTSOW: The college student interns?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah. We've actually... because most students don't come for a full
summer we've used as many as seven in one summer and it is a tremendous
help for us especially because we're so short on staff. But the problem is even
though they tend to come back, you only get them at best for a few summers and
sometimes a couple of weeks in Christmas. So there, every year there's a
learning curve and time spent to retrain and re-retrain, and re-re-retrain.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Now last year as a Committee, Members, you basically supported
the Department's request. .. you know, they just came under regular Council
budget review and that this one year was their trial of fire, as we would say, and
that we would make the appropriate adjustments this year. So basically what
they have is what they wanted from last year, last year's request. Have, have,
have the, has the Division already prepared and presented to DPS a reorg.
chart?
MS. KRAFTSOW: There is an existing table of org., yeah, and the position descriptions
and ... um ... c1ass specs I think ...well, have been sent upstairs. I, I don't know
if it, it would include all of these positions. I don't know if they have the, some of
the other potential future ones, but it would include all the Planners and the
Conservation Specialist, and the Hydrogeologist was sent up actually before it
was moved into this Division. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So where, where would that be please, Ms. Kraftsow, in DPS
or where is that now... that submittal?
MS. KRAFTSOW: We give it to-CHAIR HOKAMA: Department of Management?
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MS. KRAFTSOW: --Fiscal and then when we go to fill, we send up a PD to DPS. So, I
think that the table of org. was actually included in the budget. Wasn't it included
in the budget packet?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: If not, I can, I can provide one to you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If, if you would, please, can you send the Committee a ... a copy of
that reorganization, please?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Planning, most of your Professional Services, that the $800,000
more or less ... what, what are you looking at, please?
MS. KRAFTSOW: The bulk of that, 560,000, is the Water Resource Protection and
Monitoring budget that you asked about earlier-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And the balance?
MS. KRAFTSOW:
--and the balance, I know that there is an allowance for
various--hang on, let me pull it out--I know there's an allowance for various Water
Use and Development Plan needs that have been identified, things that might
be ... we've been using Public Works addressing, TMK addressing thing, but
getting service numbers or perm-IDs to TMKs is something that's risen to the top,
is a very high priority for us; better customer class ... assignments, especially if
we could get SIC codes; there, there are some allowances for information system
integration. And I'm still looking for my... 1. .. the one I pulled out for you
earlier. .. That's that, that page I gave you before. Oh, thank you. Which ones
of these don't count as ... oh, that's not the table I need. The table that I handed
you guys before was in this book, right? I'm sorry, just give me one second here .
. . . (inaudible) . .. Okay. In addition, there's 182,000 for the USGS Groundwater
Model that was not listed as watershed protection and modeling but
probably--and monitoring--but probably should be. And that's it, the info
systems, allowance in the Water Use and Development Plan, and demand model
allowance I already described.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Your registration training fees--oh, excuse me, I'm
sorry. I'm looking at, that was the rentals that went up another 100,000. So
since you mentioned it in your highlights and one of Castle & Cooke
Resorts/Lanai Water Company conditions of approval was that the Department
look at acquisition of the Lanai water system, what has your Division done to see
whether or not it, it would make sense for us to acquire that?
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MS. KRAFTSOW: In terms of acquisition of the, the system, I would have to say we've
done nothing. That, that system has already been privatized to be managed by
R. M. Towill, and it seems that they're doing a good job of bringing in a lot of
questions that were ... questions about tracking of water use and tracking of
water pumping and where water was coming from and going to, that they're
doing a good job to get towards cleaning up some of those questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That I understand ...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... but the problem still exists. They report to Lanai Water Company
which is owned by Castle & Cooke Resorts, which is the developer themselves,
okay, and that cloud of suspicion that the community has that they cheat on their
numbers ... 1would say is a real concern. And that one of the concerns to take it
away is, one, the County of Maui acquires that system as is, and I wouldn't mind
as is, and I could tell you why because I want to know how irresponsible they've
been all these years by not maintaining our domestic water program.
MS. KRAFTSOW: That is certainly something we could do some research on. As you
know, the decision would be the Director or the Mayor. It wouldn't be in the
Division. But if you, we could do some research on the cost to serve and things
like that-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. KRAFTSOW: --and is a lot more expensive than our water.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, it's a condition of approval that they must work with
your Water Department, with our Water Department. Conservation program, that
30,000 additional, Ellen, did you make a comment on that already? I'm sorry if I
missed it.
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah, I did but I can repeat it if you want.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo, anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. Thank, thank you, Chair. Ellen, I guess on the
Program 20-22 ...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: ... under your highlights, it's the second paragraph that
starts with "three hundred". Are you looking at that area?
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MS. KRAFTSOW: .. .(chuckle) . .. I have so many pieces of paper here. 20-22. Okay,
now I'm looking at that area.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Uh, 387 water commitments were issued in the, in four
systems for a total of 194 meter reservations, and I'll just stop there. That's an
incorrect number, yeah? The, it should be 494 instead of 194?
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah, that looks like a typo there.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So with the 4 ... is, is, you know, 494 impacts the amount
of gallons available per day, yeah. So are, are, you know, are we okay I mean
insofar as you've only got 475,107 gallons a day, but now the number of meters
and I guess commitments is increased.
MS. KRAFTSOW: This was a different, the number that I've been following with, with
the Council so closely is Central Maui only. This is all four systems and it's an
entire fiscal year, and it also doesn't account for ones that were already installed,
some of them come in and they're installed right away. So it's not a pending
number. It's just a number of reservations that were issued during that fiscal
year.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So somewhat. . Jor, for this Department, Chair, a
lot of the information we're looking, we're looking at is not even current and it, it
becomes hard to take a look at calculations when we don't really know whether
or not this is a current, a current figure or not.
MS. KRAFTSOW: I'm, I'm sorry. It is current in terms of that's the answer for how
many water commitments were issued during the previous fiscal year.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: A hundred and, a hundred and ninety-four?
MS. KRAFTSOW: No, I'm sorry, there is a typo there.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So that's not, that's not the correct figure, I'm saying.
MS. KRAFTSOW: But in terms of the total 475,10 ... , ... okay, never mind.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, but I need to clarify that because you're telling me
this is not correct. Read, read it, it says by district there were 245 meter
reservations issued in Central Maui, 247 meters issued Upcountry, and 1 meter
each on Molokai and Lahaina. That comes out to 494. So how are we getting
this 194 number?
MS. KRAFTSOW: I'm sorry. It's 494, I agreed that that was a correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
MS. KRAFTSOW: But that 494 number is current.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That's current. Thank you. And I'd like to make a
reference to, to the, the question that Mr. Nishiki raised regarding storage
facilities, and I'm not going to do it in a question. I'd just like to make a comment,
Mr. Chair. For me, this particular Department is one of the most crucial, I guess,
departments that we have in the, in the whole Department itself because you are
responsible for the planning and strategizing of the resource in conjunction with,
with the Engineering Department who also puts things into place. I'm a little
disappointed because I don't really understand the direction. I don't see a priority
and I'm worried because I, you know, we have not seen in here which strategy
addresses the Brown and Caldwell report of deficiencies, deficiencies in
pipelines, deficiency in storage facilities, and yet it's man, we gotta do it, we gotta
do it and, and 1 don't see that. And, and I'm just a little worried because your
Department is so much in demand, you're going all over the place and I don't, I
don't really see one direction, one plan. I see, I see everything coming in to you,
but I don't see the priorities, and I just wanted to make that comment. Thank
you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. We can help set that priority or, or direction
you want by how we allocate those resour. .. , resources. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and I don't know if it would be for this
Department or 1 mean this ... 1 guess this point in time, but we had received the
communication in regard to, I guess, the law firm or the, you know, one of the
firms that's under consideration. I know I received a copy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: At what point in time are we going to be discussing
that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: My understanding from the Staff was that was ... 1 guess through
Mr. Mateo's Committee the subject of special counsel for the, special counsel for
this Council's review of our responsibilities as it regards to water resources.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Correct. And, and, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That particular individual had already been hired and we
will be, I will be meeting with him on the 13th of, of this month.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You have questions regarding that, Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, because I don't know if it relates directly to the
direction 'cause I know we're talking about direction, we're talking about trying to
figure out, I guess, where we're going, you know, with the whole water issue, and
one of the key pieces I gather of this whole equation is in the Administrative
Rules and how the various departments relate to that and how we have a role,
the Mayor has a role. And then I, I think part of the problem is where do these
guys fit in, you know, to the whole thing and establishing a direction is very
difficult when everything based on the Charter amendment is in a state of flux.
So, I am concerned about that and if what you just said, Mr. Mateo, is true with
regard to the law firm that was selected, I thought that that whole process was
being put on hold. Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I, I cannot speak 'cause it hasn't come to my attention as, as your
Budget Chair regarding that specific hiring of a special counsel. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I do have a big problem with that
because that particular firm has a huge conflict in that they represent Makila
Land who is currently suing the County. So, I have a big problem with that-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --or at least they're involved in, you know, in this case
where another agency, and I guess it would be the Kauaula Valley group is suing
the County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. They would need to ... and again, yeah, when that specific
contract concern comes up, more than likely they are required to state on the
record all of their business relationships and then have a clearance of conflict-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and I guess I would assume it would be through our County Board
of Ethics.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I just, you know, because we're,
we're actually charging the responsibility and we're looking at a budget that
they're trying to frame, and I don't, I don't know, I feel, I really feel for this
Department because basically when the Charter was laid out and it takes their
function from, you know, going in one direction and now we're going in a
completely different direction, I think that at least from my perspective I want to
give an additional allowance to this Department. Granted they've been doing
what they've been doing for a long while, but now it's sort of like shifting gears
and knowing where they fit in, where we fit in, where the Mayor fits in, and then
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trying to find out well, what do we make of all this. So when I'm looking at a
budget, I guess right now all I can do is in the context of what we know, what was
really coming down from the Charter, I'm just going to go by what they believe
their recommendations and needs are because I think right now to put the
resources there is going to be really critical. And I think this is one of the
departments that is really going to be instrumental in helping us move forward as
a County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: But I just, I just wanted to let them know that, you
know, I appreciate that, I appreciate where they're coming from and I think it's
very difficult sometimes to ask a department when they are in transition when we
don't even know where we're going and then to ask that of them. I think
sometimes we have to keep that in mind. They're just doing what the people are
asking. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. As it regards to that. .. whether or not there's a contract
or not with that law firm we'll. .. 1 think, Mr. Mateo, with proper posting, you can
have that discussion done in your Committee. Ms. Tavares, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. I, I'm looking at Program sheet
20-17. This is in regards to leak detection. If FY '03 we found 10 leaks, I was
wondering if the Department know how, how many gallons were saved per day?
MS. KRAFTSOW: No. At this point, no. Sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And, and I notice '04 and '05 you, you don't have
any projections. So ...
MS. KRAFTSOW: Yeah. It's, it's ... right now because of the staffing situation, leak
detection sort of occurs on a ... we suspect there's a leak for various reasons
basis and often what happens is we'll send the equipment down to the field and
ask them to help us out. And so we, it's not something like when you do a
systematic leak detection program you have "x" number of miles and "x" number
of things that you inventory on a regular basis and you know where you are and
you estimated. It's, it's not running like a full-blown systematic leak detection
program should run at this time. It's more an as needed basis. Sorry. It's the
truth, though.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Hold on, Ms. Tavares, again. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Now I have something to say. 'Cause you
might have noticed I've been very quiet about performance measures and I was
continuing to be quiet about performance measures, and I think I will be quiet
about it throughout this whole budget session until we actually have performance
measures to look at. And this is one example of this not being a performance
measure. You know, your performance measures should be to reduce the
number of unaccounted for gallons. That's your measure and then reduce it by
"x" percent a year, then one of your activities is a leak detection program
and .. .(chuckle) . .. because, 'cause I see you have zero over here. If you don't
send anybody out to find a leak, you'll have zero leaks .. .(chuckle) . .. basically.
But, you know, it, it's just not. . .it doesn't give the correct picture of what the
Department's about. The Department should be focused on reducing that
number of what you used to call it before in other budgets. You had
unaccounted for gallons in the system or somewhere. So it was going out
somewhere so you would presume that there are leaks, 'cause you're producing
it but it's not showing up on anybody's meter. So you assume it's leaks and you
folks took on a pretty aggressive leak detection program a few years back and
you got a bunch of those leaks repaired, but then I don't know how much of that
was ... actually the total was reduced or not. To me, that's the kind of program
measure that means something. So if you said ... you, you figured out between
your numbers of what you produced and what's metered, you cannot account for
50,000 gallons a day, for example. So then you put in this program leak
detection, and out of that leak detection you went and fixed "x" number of leaks,
that's fine, or "x" number of pipes. Now you look at those numbers again. If you
still have 50,000 gallons missing, it's something else or something is wrong with
your meters. But to me that's the measure, not, not how many leaks you find and
fix. It's what's your objective. Your objective is to reduce the amount of
unaccounted for water and that, that's what I mean. So, you know, I, I promise,
it'll be the last time I talk about program measures ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... and but just hope that, you know, I know the
departments have been trying to write these program measures and I think in
time, you know, in time some departments have caught on a little faster than
others and the last consultant that came in, as I said before, I don't know how
you could finish an entire County in one year and that, to me, that was
unrealistic, and so a lot of people just kind of got, I think, I suspect--I don't
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know--I suspect that they're kind of out there on their own trying to meet a certain
objective as far as a program objective of having measurable objectives and
performance measures but didn't get the help they needed to finish it up. So I,
I. .. you know, we see some that are good and some that are just not. They're
interesting information, but they are not the actual program measures. Thank
you. I never promised the last time that I (inaudib/e)-CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you didn't.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's fine, that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. So from now on you can tell me, you promised .
. . . (chuck/e) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me ask the Division ... how much does the ... current MIS
Division support your, your program area, Ellen, regarding GIS requirements?
And if it is, in, in what ways are they supporting your efforts?
MS. KRAFTSOW: In July of 2003 ... no, sooner than that for Lanai we got a draft, but in
July of 2003 we got, I think, a semifinal, I'm not sure if it's 100 percent final layer
of Community Plan for Lanai and partial drafts for some of the other community
plan areas. MIS has supported us in various ways, but not particularly... when,
when we ask them questions how to do something, they, they try to help us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So-MS. KRAFTSOW: We don't have zoning or community plan layers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --so they do support you folks but not, not in a significant way at this
time?
MS. KRAFTSOW: The support we get is significant, but in terms of GIS specifically, in
terms of regular data delivery or knowing what's available even from whether it's
aerial or land base or community plan layers or zoning layers, we, we're ... we
would like to see that, a little bit more of that. But they do give us help. I mean I,
I don't want to say it's not significant.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I guess you, you need to be more tactful than the Members .
. . .(chuckle). .. We don't have to be tactful at times. No, I asked you that
question because in this year's budget I believe there is 17 positions for IT
expansion, and I'm just wondering how the County's GIS program supports your
needs in your Planning Division and whether or not or where the request is
coming from for those various department is appropriate, which goes back to
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Ms. Tavares' thing about measurements, people. Until we get that accurate
data, you cannot appropriate well, which means they cannot manage it well,
which means we come right back to the start and we won't have the right
information to start the cycle again. Mr. Mateo, anything else in Planning?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Members? They've got a big job to do and they're
asking for support in resources and pOSitions. Before Ellen leaves, what has
DPS given you a status (inaudible) as far as your current authorized positions
that are still unfilled?
MS. KRAFTSOW: We got a list with only one real name on it for one of them. We
asked for another list. We have two vacancies anyway in that area and I think
the Conservation Specialist they're working on, and that's it right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In your best educated comment, is it reasonable for this County to
hire it's own Hydrologist, Hydrogeologist?
MS. KRAFTSOW: I think the County, yeah, I think we need one. That, that position
could do a number of things that would be important. One is to help identify on
reasonable new source locations. But in addition to that, they could oversee
various well permit applications, including what we'd like to be proposing is a
County well permit approval process that they could help with, including various
wellhead protection and pollution prevention measures that we would like to be
more active with. So, I think there's a great need for probably one and maybe
even more than one Hydrogeologist.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
So they would be work, the person would be working
in ... cooperation with Engineering Division then?
MS. KRAFTSOW: We ... yeah, all, all of the staff try to work in cooperation with the
other divisions that are working on the same areas.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your Conservation Specialist, you have a, a specific program that
the person would be responsible for?
MS. KRAFTSOW: We have a, an ongoing program that we're trying to ramp up, as I
said, to really start using it as a, a viable source option when you're looking at
demand side options and supply side options in your planning, integrated
resource planning. You need a better staffed conservation program than what
we have. Right now we have three professional and one clerical. Everybody's
doing a little bit of everything. There is just. .. we don't have dedicated full~time
conservation staff right now and we're trying to make it so that we do.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else in this area, Members? If not, let us move on
to Water Treatment Division.
MR. TENGAN: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
MR. TENGAN: If I may, I'm going to ask the Deputy Director Jeff Pearson to sit in my
place at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much for bringing Mr. Pearson ... as well
as ... Mr. Seitz. Mr. Pearson, good afternoon. Any opening comments for the
Members as it regards to this Division?
MR. PEARSON: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon, Chairman and
Members of the Committee. Thank you for having us be able to be up here and
discuss the budget with you. I'll try to be brief and kind of change, change gears
a little bit here. The divisions that I manage are the three divisions: the Field
Operations, Water Treatment Plant Operations and ... the ... Plant Operations,
and the division heads are all here to assist in answering any questions that
come up. Recently, Plant Operations has been without a division head. It's had
a temporary assignment for Bryce Fuk ... , Bryce was the temporary division head
for the time being and now he's been replaced by Joe Mendonca who is also
here to assist if needed. So we'll start off with Paul Seitz doing the presentation
for Water Treatment Plant Operations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Seitz.
MR. SEITZ: Mr. Chair, good ... well, J guess it's afternoon. Our Division, we manage
and operate six of the surface water treatment plants on Maui, three of them
Upcountry, one in Central, and two in West Maui. We have no significant
changes this year to report, with the exception of one of our, the
positions ... 0242 has been transferred to Plant Operations in an effort to
consolidate efforts in that area which is electronic technicians. Other than that,
I'd be happy to answer any questions you have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

J

think I'll pass for now.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because your, your operation I believe is the one that
takes care of all the additives too and C-9 and stuff Upcountry, is that correct?
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MR. SEITZ: Yes, that is.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Are, are we making any progress on that at all
in terms of either identifying? Can we substitute something else or are we taking
measures that would reduce the amount that we would even have to put in our
water su pply?
MR. SEITZ: Currently, we're legally bound to what we're doing right now, but we are
working with the State and with the Federal people to address the various
requirements. We've been holding public meetings with the public to get the,
their input on it, and I believe we are making some headway. It's not going to be
anything as dramatic as stopping or anything like that, but we are looking at
some possible causes for the, the health issues. But we also have to be
concerned with the lead exposure.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and I know that's a thorny issue. Is that, is that
taking up a lot of your Department's time or is it just something that you're able to
deal with without having somebody specifically assigned to that?
MR. SEITZ: It takes up a lot of my time personally, but I shield the staff from that.
They've got other issues that they need to con ... , to contend with. They have to
make the water. These types of issues I try to handle personally.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. In terms of Jet's say our treatment plant
operations, when we take over systems let's say from private development, and I
don't know, do we have any systems that we have assumed or taken over from
any private developments?
MR. SEITZ: No, we have not.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So none of that is incorporated into the County's
system of responsibility yet?
MR. SEITZ: Not at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. If that were to be an issue, if somebody were
to do a treatment plant and then turn it over to the County, is that anything that
people have been talking about or looking at?
MR. SEITZ: Well, anything that would be built and turned over to the County would
have to meet State standards. So it shouldn't be too much of an issue in that
respect because it's still going to have to get past the State, it's still going to have
to get past the Federal government.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh. 'Cause I know at one time--this lady I think
has since passed away--but there was ... and I can't remember exactly, I think it
was in an Upcountry area where we did have a private water system and they
had all kinds of problems with it, and I think the County had actually assisted with
some of the funding to bring it up to standards, but that's still their problem, it's
not our problem. Is that correct?
MR. SEITZ: I know the problem that you're referring to. That was the Upper Ulumalu
area-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Right.
MR. SEITZ: --and that was not on the basis of treatment. That was on the basis of
supply-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. SEITZ: --of the transmission and the distribution lines.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So they weren't treating any of the water?
MR. SEITZ: No. No, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Alright. Okay. And you have sufficient staff, you
believe, to continue on with your operations and-MR. SEITZ: We are a little short right now. We've ... we've just lost two operators, one
of which is in the process of coming back. But since our people are licensed
they're in high demand and we are subject to some piracy.. . (chuckle) . . .if that's
the proper word.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: So now ...oh, so other... now when you say piracy, is
that from the State or are they going out of state?
MR. SEITZ: No, it's basically from privatizers.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, okay.
they're siphoning them off, literally.

So they're ...we're training them and

MR. SEITZ: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. I, I notice on the program highlights on 20-25
there, there's no reference to the Upcountry problem with the lead and all of that.
I mean, you know, the highlights should have both the good and the not so good .
. . .(chuckle) . .. Or did that happen before you wrote the highlights?
MR. SEITZ: Actually, the highlights were written prior to this starting .... (chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You thought you were gonna just try to forget about it?
But. . .I, I think Ms. Johnson was asking the, the questions I probably had to ask.
So you, the Federal funds that would be available through Senator Inouye's
efforts or, you know, working with Dain and Jock and all of that, getting that thing
here, are you folks in on the discussions about, you know, the request for that
and what you're going to do with it, should we get it and all of that?
MR. SEITZ: Yes. Actually, the ... the Deputy and I are the ones who started on the
work plan-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, good.
MR. SEITZ: --that's required for the $500,000 less--I think it's 3 percent, Jeff?--the-MR. PEARSON: Four percent.
MR. SEITZ: So that is in the process.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, great. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. Looking at Detail sheet 20-21,
6012 ... I'm sorry, 6013 [sic], Diesel and 6022, Gasoline, Diesel, Oil and, and so
forth. What, what's the difference between, you know, the diesel in 6 ... 6022
compared to 6015?
MR. SEITZ: The 6015 is the diesel that is delivered to our standby generators onsite,
and the 6022 is the diesel that's used in our vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good. One more question under utilities,
water, $300,000. Can you explain that one?
MR. SEITZ: Yes. We pay for the water that is delivered to our West Maui facility at
Mahinahina to the lao Treatment Plant and to the three upper plants too and the
various entities. The entities are East Maui Irrigation in the Upcountry area,
Brewer at lao, and Maui Land & Pineapple on the west side.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So these are delivery costs?
MR. SEITZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Good afternoon, Mr. Seitz. In
the Budget Details 20-21, number 6137 under Repair and Maintenance of
Machinery and Equipment, we show a jump from 5,000 in FY '03 up to 13,000 in
'04 and then 80,000 in '05. Is this, I guess, connected to your performance
measure in our Program Budget on page 20-24 which happens to deal with the
prevention of premature failures of equipment within the treatment facilities?
How does this tie in? Is this happen to be one of those years where you got a lot
of equipment that needs upgrading and repair?
MR. SEITZ: Correct. I knew this question was coming. " .(chuckle) . . , What that is
for is that is for the purchase of membranes for the microfiltration units. The
membranes typically have a life of around five years and they're all right in that
area, so we know we're going to have to start replacing them. As a matter of fact
we're looking at. ..the lao Plant I know right now as to if we want to make a
change on the type of membrane, but that's what that's for.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let's see ... Mr. Mateo. Mr. Seitz, has your Division thought of any
way of reducing its electrical expenses?
MR. SEITZ: Yes, we have. Actually, one of our plants, the Kamole Plant is actually the
largest account with Maui Electric, and what we have done in conjunction with
the fiscal people is we've placed the facility on a... what they call a Rider M.
That's a five-year contract with the power company where we curtail our power
usage during peak periods, and we're saving roughly--Holly, help me--it's in
excess of $100,000 a year at that one facility.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And you can tell us if it doesn't make sense.
Monday--when did we go to Hana, Members?

But Mon ... ,

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Wednesday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We went to Hana last Wednesday and just so happen, you know, we
were able to see the amount of water flowing into the ocean.

?: ... (chuckle) . ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Does it make sense for you to look at the larger streams and
whatnot. .. and we, we understand the sensitivity of stream flows, stream levels,
but does it make sense for you to or the engineers to look at microturbines and
pumping some of that water back into a storage or, or a... diversion line for
utilization?
MR. SEITZ: I think that's probably a much more complicated area than it appears on
the surface. I know that there would be huge environmental concerns about
running a pipeline through the, the pristine rain forest out by Hana. I think it
would be a very difficult project at best even though on the surface it seems like a
very simple answer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So your, your. .. the Department has looked into it?
MR. SEITZ: We've looked into capturing some hydroelectric power from some of our
other facilities. At this time it hasn't proven really feasible or. . .the economics
weren't there, but as far as ... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... turbine to capture a
stream flow event as a storm, it's kind of sketchy at best.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, thank, thank you for that, Mr. Seitz. We just noticed a
whole bunch of waterfalls, you know, after that big rain flowing into our northern
coastline. Your 1.3 million for power is .. .is that a pretty accurate number?
MR. SEITZ: Yes, it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Has Maui Electric tried to assist you with either onsite generation,
demand-side generation options or other ways of maybe ... distributed generation
programs?
MR. SEITZ: Yes. Maui Electric has been very helpful. We have our own Account
Manager, Mr. Ray Cibulskis, and Ray has been very helpful in getting us the rider
contracts and in the various ways that we can help reduce our power costs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Are you budgeting anything for security of your treatment
plants?
MR. SEITZ: That is actually being handled through the Deputy's Office, through
the. , .the Risk Management Plan. That has to be, what, that's gotta go to the
State?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Deputy.
MR. PEARSON: In answer to your question, Homeland Security has provided monies
through the Federal government, through the State and then on down to the
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counties and we're able to use some of that money, I think it's 280,000. I think
we, we met here and discussed that briefly, I think it was with a different
committee. The treatment plants themselves, the details right now are not, we
don't have a lot of direction towards security of those, the plants. We're going to
work on that, there's a meeting on the 15th that we're going to extend more
Federal funding available for security. We're concentrating on the baseyard right
now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Program? Mr. Pontanilla.

Additional questions for Water Treatment

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Coming back to utilities in regards to
water, is that an annual cost that's going to be faced every year, for the next
maybe 10,20 years?
MR. SEITZ: Yes, it is. We have contracts with EMI, Maui Land & Pine and the Brewer
for that. So that's an ongoing contract.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that is only for surface water, Mr. Seitz?
MR. SEITZ: Yes, that is only surface water.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to find out are, are we still hauling water
out to Honokohau and putting that out in that area? ... (chuckle) . ..
MR. SEITZ: I think I'll let the Deputy address that one ... .(chuckle) . ..
MR. PEARSON: That's not Paul's purview, but the answer to your question is yes,
we're-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Oh-MR. PEARSON: --excuse me-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON; Okay.
MR. PEARSON: --we're working on getting a source from Maui Land & Pine to
transport water from the Maui Land & Pine source to Honokohau Valley.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And how much, where would that be in our
budget, what's the cost for that?
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MR. PEARSON: I don't have that cost in front of me, but I think it's the CIP cost,
George or the ... Bobby Vida may be able to help on that number, but the design
is more or less complete. Most of the work is going to be done by in-house by
our, our employees. So it's ...we're getting close to the construction of that line.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and what is ... 1, I'm assuming that over the long
haul that'll be far more cost efficient than doing what you're doing right now.
MR. PEARSON: Over the long haul, I hope so. Yes, that's the intent. ... (chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(chuckle). .. Okay. You, you don't know what
you're currently spending, doing ...well, I mean plus your labor costs too.
MR. PEARSON: Well, we've, we've ... the discussion is usually like $600 per day
hauling water.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And how many people are served on that line
out there?
MR. PEARSON: That's another tricky question. It depends on how you, if you look at it
as services or as people.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: There's 12 services, but there's people that I would safely say are
abusing those services. So there's probably between 25 to 50 people or more
using that system.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Maybe when we bring up Field Operations, they
may be able to give us a comment. Mr. Seitz, under your equipment, you have
an expansion request for a $21,000 mower. Any comments, please?
MR. SEITZ: Yes, that's a side hill cutter mower. My Division maintains several dam
faces. The dam faces are, are regulated by the State and as such they have to
be mowed. The angles on these dam faces are sometimes in excess of 30
degrees, and currently right now we do it with manpower and weedeaters. By
doing that we also have problems with worker's compo injuries 'cause the guys
are working at kind of a weird angle. We end up with back problems, we end up
with knee problems, ankle problems, falls, and this is a piece of eqUipment that
will cut those faces. Currently, right now these dams encompass ... well, there's
several acres on each one of them. So by the time they get across the dam face,
it's time to go back and start over again on the other side. So it's a lot of work. If
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we can mechanize it, we'll save a considerable amount of money hopefully and
we'll stop a lot of the worker's compo issues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That makes a lot of sense to me. Now, I'm just trying to recall this
morning if the request for workmen's compo didn't go up from 100 to 200,000,
though. So right there what you're telling me makes a lot of sense, but yet I think
the request was to ...double the workmen's compo request. Mr. Deputy Director,
do you have a comment?
MR. PEARSON: Well, I think if I remember hearing correctly, that request was more or
less directed by DPS.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Risk Management.
MR. PEARSON: Risk Management, excuse me.
somewhat prove them wrong.

So maybe by this effort we can

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: (Inaudible) trying to match '03's expenditures.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. . (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: We need to work with current data, not old data. But thank you very
much, Mr. Deputy. Mr. Seitz, your $45,000 forklift?
MR. SEITZ: Yes, that's for the Kamole Treatment Plant. Currently, we're using a forklift
that was purchased as a surplus from the U.S. Navy and it needs to be replaced.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have no idea .. .45,000 for a forklift, that, that's ... does that sound
right?
MR. SEITZ: To me it does, yeah, a new one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What would be under GASB's requirements your depreciation period
for this equipment?
MR. SEITZ: I'd have to defer that to Fiscal.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Perdido, you have a number?
MS. PERDIDO: I don't have one, but I'll get it, I could get it for you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We'll, we'll put that forward under the depreciation scheduling
under GASB-34 requirements. Members, any other questions on their request
for equipment? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. I just wanted to find out if the mower that
they're getting. it's not a mulching mower, is it?
MR. SEITZ: No, no. This is a special side hill mower that can operate at high angles.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And it's just, you know, it's ... because we're
having terrible problems in Parks with the, you know, the mulching equipment
there was very-MR. SEITZ: No, I believe it's a flailing mower actually.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Alright, fine. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anything else for Treatment Plant Program?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Those arm, sickle arms. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
mower.

No.

. . .(chuckle). .. No, I was just imitating a flail

CHAIR HOKAMA: .. .(chuckle) . .. Okay. Any other comments, Mr. Seitz, before we
wrap up your Division?
MR. SEITZ: No, I'd just like to thank you and the Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, thank you very much for being with us this afternoon. Okay,
let's bring Field Operations. Mr. Vida.
MR. PEARSON: While, while, Mr. Chairman-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. PEARSON:
program--

--while Bobby's walking up here, if I could, I'll just read off the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MR. PEARSON: --description for Field Operations. Field Operations Division is in
charge of water transmission and distribution, which includes responding to
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customer complaints; installing, maintaining and replacing pipelines;
constructing, maintaining and replacing water, water storage tanks; fixing main
breaks and conducting monthly flushing; provides support services to vehicles
and equipment, fire hydrants, reservoir sites, system hydraulic valves, heavy
equipment, carpentry, and Badger meter installation.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's a lot. Mr. Vida, any comments for the Committee, please?
MR. VIDA: I believe in Goal 1, Activities, the numbers of hydrants flushed because of
the lead testing and the water quality went up to like 15,000 a year flushing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. Mr. Vida, good afternoon. In the
Details 20-24, -25, and -26--this is your, your listing of personnel, your
positions--are all of these filled, are there any vacancies among all of these
positions?
MR. VIDA: Right now we have about five vacant positions.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Five vacant?
MR. VIDA: Five.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And they're in the process of being, being filled?
MR. VIDA: We recently held an interview and ... we selected two people. It's up with
the Mayor, I believe, now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And then because I, I haven't, I have no idea of
what a Treasury Clerk I position would do in the Field Operation, can you tell me
what that, what that position is?
MR. VIDA: Yeah, we use the Treasury Clerk's position. What we do is all our trouble
calls and everything she puts it in, inputs it in the computer.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, okay. So it's not like a fiscal operation?
MR. VIDA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It is a data, data type of a-MR. VIDA: Data, right.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, okay. Okay. And then I guess in your, in the Details
I think there was an area that showed a reduction in safety programs. It's on
page 20-28 under the Safety Programs, there's a slight reduction in, in it and I
was just kind of interested in why a reduction .. .I, I would kind of anticipate an
increase.
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. VIDA: I have no comment on that.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
comment?

Okay.

Maybe the Deputy Director might be able to

MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, just, just noticing that the reduction is just $500 from
the year before and noting that the Fiscal '03 there was nearly $4,000 in the
Safety Program, so I, I would guess that was just maybe an accounting issue,
that maybe the last $500 was assumed not to be spent. So we're more or less
staying steady with the year before.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Pass, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Not right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. On 20-26 in your Program Budget you show
how many feet of inadequate lines, your Activity 3(a). Do you know what the
total number of feet is that needs to be replaced?
MR. VIDA: No. We just try to replace at least 12 to 1,500 feet per year.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Don't we have like miles and miles of pipelines?
MR. VIDA: Miles.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So that's less than a mile a year. Is that. .. ?
MR. VIDA: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, if you're doing 1,500 feet, how many feet in a
mile, 3,000, 2,000?
MR. VIDA: We also do in-house projects--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. VIDA: --and then we also do CIP projects, the list.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I'm not questioning what the other projects are.
I'm just seeing if, if you know how many-MR. PEARSON: If I may-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --out of how many, what, what does this represent as
far as a percentage of what actually needs to be replaced and are you, you
know, making gains on, on replace, pipe replacement, I guess your pipe
replacement program?
MR. VIDA: I'd say we're making gains on pipe replacement.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So you have a projection as to when you think based
on 12 to 1,500 feet a year you might have them all replaced ... that need
replacing?
MR. VIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I mean how many years would that take then?
MR. VIDA: I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(chuckle) . ..
MR. PEARSON: Council, Councilmember Tavares, I think Bobby might have misspoke.
He said 1,500 feet a year and if you look at the Fiscal '03, it was 10,000 and
11,000. He may, he might have meant 15, 10... 12 to 15,000 feet-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thousand?
MR. PEARSON: --a year.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, that's-MR. PEARSON: Yeah. I, I think that was, he misspoke by.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: But are you, do you folks have a program or are you
embarking on a program to identify what lines need to be replaced so that you've
got a, you know ... an end in sight?
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MR. PEARSON: Well, I think there's really no end in sight because, you know, there's
the life of the pipeline. So it's going to be a continual project like painting the, the
Golden Gate Bridge, but-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. PEARSON: --I know that Planning looks at not only the, the age of the pipe but the
material of the pipe, the size of the pipe. We look at the amount of complaints
and amount of breaks of the line and so we, we prioritize those, and J know that
in the CIP as you look at later there is ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: ... it's clear that these, these replacement projects are prioritized. So
you may argue about the priorities, but there's prioritized and of course one of
the main priorities would be age and, like I said, damage to the ... or breaks or
complaints of the repairs of the pipe. With, with a lot of these in-house ones if
they're smaller size and we're, you know, clearly aware of the complaints and the
damages and the breaks in the line, the leaks in the line, those get the highest
priority and that's the ones that we can have the, our Field Operations ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: ...work on.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
contracted out?

So you have other line replacements that are

MR. PEARSON: Well, if it's, if it's a major one, of course then we go through the design
and contract it out after we ... you know, we contract out the design and contract
out the construction and if again if they're major, a lot of those would be on the
CIP list.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: The CIP list.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MR. PEARSON: And these guys may run around in circles and do what they can to
maintain it until that project is enacted.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
replaced?

So have all the lead pipes in the County been
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MR. VIDA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You know where they, they are?
MR. VIDA: Wailuku town there's lead joints.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Wailuku town.
MR. VIDA: Olinda.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
years old. Is that the--

So that's all the older ones, like more than 40, 45

MR. VIDA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --the key? So are you focusing on those, those pipes
in the line replacement or. .. ?
MR. VIDA: On those, that line's a little bit larger like 8- and 12-inch lines.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I see.
MR. VIDA: So that's in the CIP projects for replacement.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Before we get to Mr. Pontanilla, a main line is ...what, what, what
are we talking about. .. a main line? Anything, what, 8 inches and above is
considered a main line?
MR. VIDA: No. A main line could be like inch and a half up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: From inch and a half? Whoa.
MR. VIDA: A main line would be a, a line with services that comes off it, like feeds two
or three meters.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Okay. A transmission line then is something like,
what, 8 inches or, or bigger. .. a... what you would call a transmission line?
MR. VIDA: A transmission line wouldn't have a service coming off it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No service, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It just feeds laterals?

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 5, 2004

MR. VIDA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Mr. Pearson, how well has that Brown and Caldwell study been
utilized by the Department for projects such as this?
MR. PEARSON: I, I think it was touched on earlier that we haven't been able to transfer
a lot of the funds from our operating budget to the replacement budget. So, I
would say that it probably hasn't been utilized as well as it should. I think George
made it clear that there was less than, I think it was less than 2 million transferred
this last fiscal year. So, therefore, we're not meeting the discussion of the Brown
and Caldwell study of between 7 and 8 million.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. In the study... since 6 was the benchmark amount of
dollars per year, with the, with that did it go priority areas or, or locations that the
first year we would look at Upcountry, Olinda to so and so as, as, you know, the
first project we would do with the $6 million?
MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, I think the ... again when, when I speaked [sic] briefly
with Councilman, Councilperson Tavares, it was based on size, age and pipe
material. So it didn't look at one area. It just looked at where the, the age
requirement had been already met, the, the pipe was beyond its useful life, or the
type of material that the pipe was made with and the size of the pipe. So it didn't
look at like Upcountry's the worst area, but of course with respect to age a lot of
the older pipes are Upcountry. So ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So if Council gave you $6 million for pipe replacement, you couldn't
tell us where the project would be-MR. PEARSON: Oh, no 1-CHAIR HOKAMA: --the projects would be?
MR. PEARSON: No, no that's not true. I, I could tell you where, but you asked about if
it was this ... with ... if the study discussed specifically where and the study didn't
always discuss specifically where. But based on the priorities that , know that
Ellen has listed in the ... with her priority, prioritizing of CIP projects, yes we can
tell you specifically where.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And if we gave you 3 million, you could tell us what you could do and
where?
MR. PEARSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I'm looking at 20-27 on the Details,
again on Diesel. The actual cost back in '03 was $19,000 and what is being
requested is $80,000. Can you tell me why the difference, big difference
actually?
MR. VIDA: While our price of diesel and gasoline are going up, we're anticipating that
and this diesel is used for all standby generators throughout the
system ... H'poko Wells.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So how many of these field, field units we have?
MR. VIDA: I believe total we have like 12.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Twelve. And then the other one that I have over
here is the repair and maintenance work. Again, you know, it went from 6,500 to
80,000. And I'm assuming that this type of work is breaking or. .. on the
transmission lines and service lines. Am I right?
MR. VIDA: 6142.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: 6141.
MR. VIDA: Yeah, that's our projects working on tanks and maintain, painting.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair. Good afternoon, Mr. Vida. Under
equipment you have a request for two 185 cfm air compressors and then looking
further down--this is on Details, Members, 20-29--then you're requesting three air
compressors. Can you explain the, I guess the difference between the two and
how these air compressors are going to be used?
MR. VIDA: Well, our top two air compressors, one would be in our Central baseyard,
one would be located in Lahaina baseyard, and then the other three would be
split among Lahaina, I mean Hana, Molokai and Central.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And this is just, I guess, to, to replace the old air
compressors that you have or, or-MR. VIDA: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. And then on your communication equipment you
have, you're requesting two of these two-way radios for the new vehicles. Which
of these vehicles these two communications equipment's going to go into?
Would that be for the 1 ton 4x4 or the 1 % ton crew cab or the 4x4 with utility
body?
MR. VIDA: One would be the 1 ton 4x4 and the other one the ton and a half crew cab.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh. And these all have that 800 megahertz capability as
well in this?
MR. VIDA: I guess it would be the standard-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Standard, yeah.
MR. VIDA: --one.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Alright, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Since you, you started on that, we'll let Mr. Vida finish up. So
we already talked about the replacement, no the expansion ... then mentioned
the three vehicles, that's replacement. .. and then we have expansion. So,
Mr. Vida, you get five expansion air compressors. What, what you guys doing
now then, Bobby?
MR. VIDA: Well, three would be portable for the maintenance trucks to take out-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
MR. VIDA: --and two would be permanently placed at the baseyards.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So the three air compressors, that, that's your portable units?
MR. VI DA: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And then the, the first one is the big ... 1 mean gotta be based in the
plant areas-MR. VIDA: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --of your field off ... ,area? Okay. Let's see, light plants. Okay, I
understand that. Expansion, one, one 7,000 lawn mower, Bobby.
MR. VIDA: Yeah, that would be placed up in Hana.
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CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay.
Currently, how are you providing the, the service
requirements there, Bobby?
MR. VIDA: We just lost a lawn mower, so right now we just bought a second-hand lawn
mower.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this would be replacement then, not, not one expansion.
MR. VIDA: Well, we put it down as, as an expansion because of the size of the lawn
mower that we're purchasing this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is one big, what, riding mower?
MR. VIDA: Riding mower.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Does the classification of the employee need to change?
MR. VIDA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
Members, any questions on Mr. Vida's Field, Field
Operations request for equipment? Mr. PontaniJla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
building, $62,000.

Just one more.

On page 20-28, the Rental of

CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything on equipment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry. Nothing, nothing on equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Mr. Pontanilla, on your rental of building.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, 20-28, the $62,800. Where is this building
located?
MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chair, that's the potential rental. That's the buildings that are next
to the airport for our, our Central baseyard, and at the present time we're not
renting those buildings ... we're ... there's no fee being charged for those. But in
case the State decides to--or is it Airports?-MR. VIDA: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: --but anyway it's the State and if they decide to start charging us rent
that's, it's budgeted in.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's your existing building?
MR. PEARSON: Correct, existing building at the baseyard.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pearson, you like some of us came from private sector. Line
replacement, better to contract out or do in-house?
MR. PEARSON: Repeat that, please? The-CHAIR HOKAMA: Line replacement.
contract it out or do it in-house?

What is more cost effective for this County,

MR. PEARSON: Oh, with Bobby Vida sitting by me, I think it would be at a lower
overhead cost to do it in-house, but I don't know if we have the ... or I should say
I don't, I know we don't have the, the manpower to do the larger projects.
They're putting out fires a lot of the times and we have a construction crew that's
usually busy. So with the larger projects I think it's better to contract them out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: When you say we're having ... many problems, is that from
Engineering Division?
MR. PEARSON: No, I was, I was ... 1was specifically talking Bobby's employees where
I think he has enough tasks to do that, again if we went after the larger projects,
he'd have to dedicate a large, larger group of people to be specifically on those
projects. And what he, what I. .. 1 don't know his everyday workings, but I know
that he, his ... one of Bobby's biggest chores is moving, moving his men from
here to there of whatever emergency or whatever issues come up. So for him to
dedicate a crew to larger projects he, he would probably need more staffing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Would you know, without calling Mr. Nakamura down, how much
engineering time is required to do line replacement?
MR. PEARSON:
Urn ...

Well, that's a tough one, not knowing the specifics of the project.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'm just trying to find out if, if that is an area of, of bottleneck
that we need to either expand, expand, you know, the, the resources or find
another way to go around that bottleneck, if, if that's, you know, one of the areas
that's holding up ... or delaying-MR. PEARSON: ... (inaudible) . ..
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --(inaudible due to interruption) expect and accelerate a line
replacement.
MR. PEARSON: There's, there's also other variables--are you doing it in sand; is it, is it
in rock; is it. .. is there, is it near the ocean; is there underwater issues to deal
with, groundwater issues to deal with; is it. .. are there easement permit issues to
deal with; is it through private property; is it, is it within State highways; is it
County right-of-way? I think there's may, maybe too many variables to give you
a black and white answer. But basically, you know, digging a trench and putting
a pipe in the ground is fairly simple, but there's all the other extremities that. ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh, uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: ... make it difficult, costwise and timewise.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate your comment because obviously, you know, you
have brought up a lot of factors that impact the type of project that we are ... we
don't deal with it on a day-to-day basis. So for you to share that information you
have can make us maybe appreciate better what Mr. Vida and others have to go
through on a daily basis. Mr. Mateo, additional questions for Field Operations?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I'm done, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
you're putting in now?

Now what is the life expectancy of the pipes that

MR. PEARSON: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Could you, are you-MR. PEARSON: Excuse me, Bobby.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --using PVC pipes mostly now?
MR. PEARSON: No, ductile iron mostly.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Ductile iron?
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MR. PEARSON: Yeah, ductile iron is the .. .Department of Water Supply standard and
40, 50 years I think is what it's, it's put in there.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Because you made a very interesting analogy to the
Golden Gate Bridge, when the guys get done with the bridge at the other end,
they gotta start on the other end. But is that what we're facing with, with our pipe
replacement program here even-MR. PEARSON: Well, I think the ... with the analogy of the Golden Gate Bridge I think
it's about half painted. " .(chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Half painted?
MR. PEARSON: In other words, of course it's obvious that we're behind already. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I mean from a point where you catch up or you're ever
thinking you're ever going to reach that point, you're always going to be behind
and do we want to be there, do we always want to be behind or do we want to
catch up so we can be on a regular replacement schedule so that Bobby knows
exactly how many miles he's gotta do each year in order to, to stay up? I mean
right now I get the sense that we don't even know how many miles of pipe need
to be replaced.
MR. PEARSON: I think it's going to be a long haul and we're going to have to have,
there's going to be a lot of catching up to do and I don't, I don't want to dare
guess when and if we'll be caught up. But we're, we're just trying to do the best
with what we have and sometimes for many reasons we don't have enough. So
to say are we going to ever catch up, a positive attitude would be yes. To say
when, a safe attitude is I can't tell you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. . (chuckle) . . , You learn fast.
MR. PEARSON: .. . (chuckle) . ..
ALL: ... (chuckle) . . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we would hope that the Department would ask us for the right
res ... , resource request because we cannot afford a major breakdown of the
system. Just too, just too many people that. .. we're going to hear it everyday
from all of those. And the reason why we bring this up, Department, is in a very
simplified manner Public Works tells us that the County owns ... oh, let's say
465,000 miles, linear miles of road-MR. PEARSON: Road.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --of road. And if we are to pave the road once every ten years, to
make it easy, we WOUld, we are going to have to ante up enough money to do
maybe 50 miles a year or re ... , of resurfacing if that's, it's a one in ten year
cycle ...to make it very simplified, and the Department never asks us for that kind
of resource funding to do one in ten year repaving. And so we hear it because
the comment is my son was born, graduated, left college, married--you still never
come back pave my road. That's twenty something years.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. . (chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, and we hear it all the time and that's why, you know, we
can, we can relate to the request of Mr. Vida's need to do line replacement, and
hopefully with these questions it will help you develop a program that you can
ask us and say we need this kind of money to match this type of linear feet of
replacement to match this, this goal of being on, on ... not on time, just being on
top of the maintenance program. Anything else, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I know we got asked this by Mr. Hans Michel at the
Lahaina meeting, and I don't know if it's in your Department or not, but I know we
always have problems with the intake ... and that goes across his property. He
did thank you for the bridge or whatever. But is there any way that he'll be able
to get whatever the stone delivery is? 'Cause I guess he's been waiting for
gravel or whatever it is, some kind of material to come in because you, he
alleges--and I'm just reporting what he's reporting to me--is that he's waited all
these years for, I guess, assistance and we've been going across his property
and he's been maintaining that roadway, keeping it open. So do we have any
timeline so I can report back to him?
MR. PEARSON: But, Mr. Chair, if, if you don't report back to him, I talk to him twice a
week at least-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(chuckle) . .. I know.
MR. PEARSON: --or maybe more. I've asked him to quit harassing some of Bobby's
crew. I would assume Bobby still talks to him, too, but it's, it's an ongoing
maintenance issue and I feel Bobby does a good job of maintaining the road. He
isn't out there every week, but he can't be. Hans Michel is a nice man, a good
man, but he repeats himself on the same issues and we're striving to, you know,
work hard to keep that intake operational. It's a bigger effort than Hans makes it
seem and we have other priorities. So we just can't jump every time Hans talks-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: --but I, I feel we're making efforts to improve that intake over there.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And then, you know, I don't know about the
gravel or whatever. That was the last thing that-MR. PEARSON: Well, that's, that's another ongoing issue. I mean you get heavy rains
or heavy traffic and the gravel gets washed away. I mean he can, he'll need
more than two hands to count the amount of times he's brought gravel out there,
I know that, and just by me being here one year. So it's, it's an ongoing
maintenance issue and I feel the Field, Field Operations is doing a good job on
that, but not to the satisfaction of Hans.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(chuckle) . .. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Anything else, Field Operations? If not, thank
you very much, Mr. Vida.
MR. VIDA: Thanks for having me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Plant Operations. Members, the Chair is ...would normally take a
break, but I think we're close to finishing up. So, I would like to finish please.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
MR. PEARSON: Since Joe has only been temporary assigned this position for a short
period of time, I'll try to go through the Plant Operations, and he does get his feet
wet over there. So if I get in trouble, I think he should be able to help me with the
details.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. PEARSON: Let me read off the Plant Operations description real briefly. Let's
see ... reading off of 20, page 20-28 in the ... Program description. Plant
Operations is in charge of pump maintenance and electrical services, which
includes maintaining and repairing pump motors, installing, maintaining and
monitoring deepwell pumps, providing pump and electrical services to other
divisions, and preventative maintenance for all pump and electrical systems;
provides electronic and telemetry services, which includes the installation and
maintenance of SCADA, which is Supervisory Control and Data Acquisition
Systems; installs and maintains chlorine analyzers and provides technical
support to other divisions; handles water quality, backflow and cross connection.
So there's electrical, there's electronic... sections, and then there's the, the
pump sections ... and laboratory sections in this, in this Division.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Mendonca.
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MR. PEARSON: And backflow, excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mendonca, thank you for joining us. Do you have any
comments you wish to provide the Members at this time or would you just care to
respond to questions?
MR. MENDONCA: Oh, I would like to respond to questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Mateo, any questions for Mr. Mendonca or the
Department this afternoon regarding Plant Operations?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Actually, I really didn't have much
question, any questions for the Department. But in taking a look at the list of
personnel, some of these are, you know, pretty skilled--Microbiologist, etcetera,
yeah. Are all of these positions filled and are they filled with the appropriate
individuals with the appropriate skills?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Department.
\

MR. MENDONCA: Not all of the pOSitions are filled right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Would you know how many might be vacant?
MR. MENDONCA: Let's see, there's a Microbiologist II, there's one vacancy and the
Microbiologist I, there's two vacancies.
MR. PEARSON:
I have ... Holly handed me a list here. Well, right now the
Superintendent, which Joe is doing the temporary assignment, is also vacant;
Water Plant Maintenance Mechanic I is vacant; Water Plant Maintenance
Mechanic Helper is vacant--did you discuss Electronic Technician I?--Electronic
Technician I vacant; and then the Water Plant, besides what Joe mentioned, the
Water Plant Maintenance Mechanic Helper. So there's two, two Mechanic
Helpers that are vacant right now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And, and I'm sure, I'm sure recruitment is
ongoing for, for these positions.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah, there's a status of requirement here, but I just. .. to save time I
didn't read off what each status is.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And the other item is on the ... the
Details page 20-32 and it's, and it's just another, another comment again. This
is, regards to electricity because this time we're looking at $6 million, and I just
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wanted to, you know, make that comment that like .. .it, it just continues to,
continues to grow. Thank you, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: For, for the Lahaina plant have you looked at any kind
of solar, you know, for the electric... you know, even with storage cells or
anything like that for some of the operations for electric in the plant there?
'Cause 1 know it's really... even though we get some rain, it's still fairly sunny on
that ridge-MR. PEARSON: Well, Mr. Chair, I know Paul Seitz would probably be better at to
answer that question as far as the treatment plant, but I'm not aware that he's
researched, you know, deeply into the solar. Of course, like you said, you need
storage and I don't know how much power you could save or generate, but. ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: ... 1really don't have a good answer for that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. 'Cause I know ... 1, I was looking at that same
figure, too, for electricity. Is some of that also due to the fuel costs though, you
know, with the fuel surcharge?
MR. PEARSON: Not really. That's listed up above in the, in the--well, is it?-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, it's included.
MR. PEARSON: Oh, with what Maui Electric charges-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: --would, yes, be part of that but that-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: --that's the fees that Maui Electric charges.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, 'cause I know that's, that's adding up to
everyone's, you know, it's not just your Department, it's the whole County.
MR. PEARSON: And when Paul mentioned Ray Cibulskis and the Rider M that he
worked on with the treatment plant, they also expanded that somewhat into the,
the Plant Operations side. So a few of the larger pumps have been put on a, a
schedule where if we pump 'em at certain times of the day, the costs of electricity
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are reduced, and Holly has those numbers. It wasn't, it wasn't in the $100,000
range, but it was substantial savings.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And, and I take it that this is one of the
positions that we lost one of our personnel or did somebody retire? Anyway
'cause you just, when he came up he said that he was acting in temporarily or
something-MR. PEARSON: Oh. Yeah, this, the Superintendent position has been vacant for,
shoot, over two years and Bryce Fukuyama was in that position for over two
years. He chose to not continue in that position. So ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: ... we're working on, we're creating a different class for that position.
So it's with DPS and they're in the, in the process of consulting with the other
counties to make sure that it's adequate before it goes out for advertisement. It
should be fairly soon.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And as one of our problems, I guess, in
keeping personnel is it, is it the pay level for, you know, in competition with other
people who might be operating private systems or is it just that, you know,
nobody's getting training in the, in those areas?
MR. PEARSON: Specifically with this position, I don't know. He retired, according to
Holly, the last posi. .. , person in this position.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. But, you know, I'm, I'm talking about other
positions, other vacancies, J guess, in general throughout your departments. Is it
that people just aren't wanting to go into this as a career option?
MR. PEARSON: Well, I know some of these electronic tech type positions, there's just
not a lot of people that are trained for that. ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: ... and, you know, Joe's willing to get these people that are trainable,
but they have to have the mini ... , minimum qualifications to, you know, be
allowed for that position and, and that's ... it's difficult now. There's not that many
electronic type, SCADA type people out there anymore. So that's ... I'm sure it's
a combination of both. But when they're highly, highly... more technical, of
course it's more difficult to find that person.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah. And have you, have you worked with the
college at all in trying to develop programs that might be like almost an
apprenticeship program in these particular areas of technology?
MR. PEARSON: Not, not to my knowledge, no.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. PEARSON: It's, it's a good thought, though.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: 'Cause I think that's what we've tried to do in some of
the other areas where we don't have, like I know our nursing programs and a lot
of the other things. So that might be one option to work with a flo wiger in
developing a curriculum where .. .1, I know we have that with our College of
Tropical Agriculture, too, some of the people end up in thrift management
actually helping us with parks. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Can you, Deputy, highlight for
us under Services on the Details of 20-32 ... number 6127, Lab Services?
There's about a 45,000 or 43,000 increase from Actual '03 to what we have this
year, and then there's an additional 30,000 that's being requested for proposed
next year. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... up to almost $200,000 and, Chair, I
apologize if this question was already asked.
MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chair. No, this question hasn't been asked. You, you came in
right at the beginning. The criteria for testing has increased, for example, the
DC ... , DBCP that, that you tested to the parts per billion, lead it's parts per
million. Lead testing, we do test in-house but it's not, it's not accepted by the
State so we have to send the tests out. There's increased lead testing due to the
obvious issues that you're, you're well aware of. There's also additional
compliance sample testing that DOH requires us to do, but that their lab does not
do. There's this other testing called UCMR which is Unregulated Contaminant
Material Requirements that they, the EPA requires us to test for materials that
they don't require us to test for. . .. (chuckle). .. They're unregulated but they
still want us to know if they're ... if, if we can find them and then the future they
may regulate 'em if they determine that it poses a problem. So I. .. the simple
answer is that the testing requirements have just increased greatly. I, I. .. if you
need to, I can give a better breakdown, but I don't have a specific breakdown of
each cost of each test, but-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No, and that's not necessary. Thank you, Deputy, for your
response and I'm just, I'm trying to tie it in to the ... your Activity 1(a) on 20-28 of
the Program, chemistry and microbiological testing performance measures. And
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so although I'm looking at the first one with your '04 Projection this year actually
being more than what you're projecting for next year, I, I'm taking it from your
comments that each test in itself is asking for more work within it or more testing
within each test?
MR. PEARSON: Um ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can you help me correlate? I'm just trying to correlate
what's in the program and what you're asking for in monies.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah, I understand. Under the Ortho-Phosphate sampling, actually
the number does drop. I'm, I'm kind of confused about that number. But in the,
the bacti sampling and the chemistry sampling for EPA and DOH the-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It does go up.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah, it does go up.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, I see that.
MR. PEARSON: And I guess obviously the cost of these tests are going to rise. I mean
it's not obvious, but the, the cost do rise year to year.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Okay, I'm satisfied with that. Thank you. The other
questions I have ... more ... I'm noticing for in the same area of Services, I'm
looking for Repair and Maintenance machinery/equipment, number 6137; and
then also R&M - work in progress-others. First, if you can just give us an idea of
what the work in progress-others is, number 6141 and that the, you know, the
increase from Actual '03 from 28 to this current year is 47,500 and it remains
47,500, but can you, can you briefly highlight for the Committee what, what R&M
- work in progress contains or what, what does that work out to be?
MR. PEARSON: I'm trying to get some hints here from Holly. It's the Form 447 [sic]?
MS. PERDIDO: ., .(inaudible) . ..
MR. PEARSON: It's a... okay, it's, it's ... there's a Form 47 which we provide which the
field people will come, come back and say we need certain repairs or whatever
done in the fields and they provide a Form 47 which will detail that work. So, I
guess the short answer would be we're performing additional work in the field to
upgrade our system so ... and, and it falls into that, that category.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you. The final question. I guess, Holly, this
would be the ... kind of tying into my question this morning, the '03 expenditure is
here, the '04 expend, request is lower, and then we're looking at numbers in the
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proposal that are either close to, equal to, or exceeds the '03. Is it the same
thing that you folks dealt with that cutback last year, that request for cutback and
now you're just trying to balancing it out?
MS. PERDIDO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And the one, and so the only one that I have a
question on would be the ... up in materials and supplies--and this is my last one,
Mr. Chair--6030 Machine and Equipment Replacement Parts, Actual is almost
200,000. This past or this current year is 130 and you folks are increasing but
you're still less than, you're still less than what you folks actually did in '03. So
you're anticipating less replacement of your, of your equipment or is it because
later on we're going to be talking about some replacement of...well, actually
that's all bigger stuff. So we're, we should be okay with your existing equipment
not breaking down? So that's why you're looking at less than what you actually
expended back in '03?
MR. PEARSON: Oh, we're hoping to ... we're stepping up to increase our maintenance
program. So that might be the answer to why it went from 192 to 130. From 130
to 160, I don't have a specific answer there and the fact that there's still a lot of
work to be done. So there's still maintenance issues out there. But the goal is to
do the preventive maintenance and, therefore, you don't have to do the rush
maintenance when you have your system down. So that, that's one of the major
goals, and Joe in a short period already has dedicated a lot of his efforts towards
preventive maintenance, both electrical and mechanical side.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Good. And I think, I think the direction of this Committee
as a policy body is to be supportive of you folks cracking the whip on
maintenance and get, getting those schedules down and following 'em. So it
helps us to understand what we're going to be looking at down the road as far as
replacements, stretching, stretching it out longer as far as life of equipment and,
and us having a better idea or handle on stuff that has to be replaced down the
road.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah. That, that's somewhat of a double-edged sword 'cause of
course you can stretch it out longer, but then it goes to a broke and then once it's
broke, you gotta fix it now. So there's ... in some instances that's actually the
best way to do it, but of course there's more than one way to ... to attack the
problem.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah. Thank you for not using a Humane SOCiety concern
phrase.
MR. PEARSON: I, I had to hold back on that one.

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 5, 2004

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I think you forgot about that one.
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you. On 20-29 of your Program
Budget--I forget if you went through this already or not--you have 31 positions in
'04 and then you have 32.2 ... 1 mean ... as you added some positions, yeah,
the ... but the Details don't show any transfers, and where did these people come
from? Well, there must be more than one person or a bunch of part-timers or
something.
MR. PEARSON: We did transfer one Electronic Technician from Water Treatment
Plants to this, this .. .this Division.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that noted in both places?
MR. PEARSON: Uh, it's ... is that on, on page 20-30 of the Details?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: I'm kind of asking at the same time I'm discussing. Holly, is
that. .. that there, there's no notation, but I think it's the WW-0242. Holly, is that,
is that. .. ? Yeah, I apologize there's no notation there, but you see that there's-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So the Electronic Technician?
MR. PEARSON: Correct, Electronic Technician I.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Charmaine, where you stay, 20-30 Details?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, 20-30 in the Details.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah, 20-30 in the Details ... about two-thirds of the way down,
Electri. .. , Electronic Technician I there's a blank entry for '04.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And then you have a .2 person.
part-timer in there somewhere or--

So you got a
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MR. PEARSON: I think that's one of the interns-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, the intern position.
MR. PEARSON: --that works in the lab, yeah, over the summer.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. But that position's not shown, right? Oh.
MR. PEARSON: I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, there's four college interns on your next page.
So did one of them transfer over from somewhere else?
MR. PEARSON: I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Operations?

And you said these positions came from Field

MR. PEARSON: No, it's Plant Operations.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, Plant Operations.
MR. PEARSON: Excuse me, we're on Plant Operations. Water Treatment Plant.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
MR. PEARSON: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Oh,
Operations ... Plant Operations.

from

the Water Treatment Plant,

Plan

MR. PEARSON: Water Treatment Plant.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Plant Operations.
MR. PEARSON: We tried to consolidate all electronic technicians under one because
before our Water Treatment Plant had their own, you know, Electronic Tech and,
and it didn't always work.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: If I can get back to that discussion about electricity that
Jo Anne started and she started in Lahaina because she, you know, says there's
a lot of sunshine there ...
?: .. . (chuckle) . ..
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... but there's a lot of sunshine all over this island.
And I was just wondering, Jeff, as Deputy Director in administration of your
Department is there somebody with a responsibility to look at alternative
energy--since I'm the alternative energy person around here, I'll ask that
question--Iooking at ways to reduce your electrical demand? And has Maui
Electric or can you folks have you folks approach Maui Electric and talk about the
possibility of in ... , installing other types of energy sources on an arrangement
with them with net metering or whatever so that you could take advantage of
some PV stuff that's out there where you don't have storage, you just run directly
off the ... you know, you just need--well, what do you call those things?--inverters
to convert the, the current and then when you don't produce enough of that from
the PV array, you draw from the Maui Electric standard lines. I mean they're
doing that in, in some different places and, you know, maybe they're dying for
you guys to ask--they're not going to offer--but maybe you should tell 'em that
you want to look at this as a, a way to, to have some cost savings across, you
know, the, the County. So, you know, and the technology's changing so fast. I
mean there's two commercial developments already that have implemented this.
The Mauna Lani, the Orchid, I think, and on the Big Island is completely off the
grid. So that, you know, we could work something, we, you know ... I think Maui
Electric has some resources they'd be able to share with you or whoever is
assigned in your area. I don't know if that goes to the, the Planning Division or
not, but I think it. .. if there's a, this is the direction we want to look at trying to get
a handle on these rising electrical costs, that you should look at this avenue.
And do you go or have you been to any of the Water Works Conferences on the
mainland?
MR. PEARSON: I attended the one last year in Anaheim.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
stuff?

Did they have a section on, on ... that covered this

MR. PEARSON: I didn't see any seminars that spoke of that, but I'll highlight it in this,
in this next conference.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. If you look around 'cause I, I did notice, I don't
think it was the Water Works one. Maybe it was the Planning Officials
Conference, they had a section on alternative and renewable energy conversions
in buildings and stuff like that. So if you guys would check, I think it would help
all of us reduce your cost and eventually reduce some costs to the community
members who are paying for water, which is everybody, in some form or another.
But I, I'd like to see us take a lead in, in promoting some of this. My other
question related to that is in your generators, your backup generators, have you
considered or gotten enough information to look at switching to biodiesel, 100
percent biodiesel in your backup generators? 'Cause I mean my, my little
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knowledge of it seems like I remember that that biodiesel fuel does not
breakdown as quickly as a fossil fuel diesel does. So have you done any stuff in
that area?
MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chair, let me start at the top. I don't, we don't have a, a person
that's dedicated to ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: " .energy savings. I do what I can when I work with--I know Paul
worked, like he spoke earlier, on some of this. I try to work with him a little bit. I
don't know what exactly George has done, but I know he's aware of the issue. I
agree we should pursue more alternative energy issues, that that's a good, good
point. And the third issue about biodiesel, I haven't pursued that. It's, it's .. .it's
obvious we should pursue it because I do know it burns cleaner and I've, I've
heard that.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. PEARSON: But we haven't, I know we have a certain contract through the State to
purchase diesel but that's not a, a reason not to-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MR. PEARSON: --pursue biodiesel.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. Well, if I can refer back to the old days when I
used to be a Department Director, and guess who got assigned it when nobody
was assigned to it? .. .(chuckle) . ..
MR. PEARSON: Well, I figured it's coming now that George is sitting back there .
. . . (chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(chuckle) . .. Thank you, Jeff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAI R HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Pearson, just kind of dovetailing
on the electricity issue from Member Mateo and our guru of alternative energy,
Charmaine .... (chuckle). .. You know you're, you're projecting 6 million for FY
2005 up ... you know, maybe 850,000 from prior fiscal year, and as I look in the,
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on page 20-30 of our Program Budget under program highlights you have here,
we have worked with Maui Electric Company to place some pumping facilities on
a program of reduced energy use to provide electrical cost savings. Help me
understand now with this projected increase and working with Maui Electric. Am,
am I to understand that the 6 million is basically... your, your goal obviously
would be to come under that and how do you ... can you provide any more
specifics how you're going to work with Maui Electricity to reduce this projected
increase?
MR. PEARSON: Well, part of the reason for the projected increase is Pookela Well is
going to come online and it's, it's a deep well and it's, it's between 700 and 900
horsepower motor. In answer to your question, I think we need to pursue this
greater to get the cost savings from MECO, but beyond what Paul and Holly did
that we've already discussed in what this, this program highlight has talked
about, we haven't taken that next step. What Paul and Holly did on their first
step is they looked at the, you know, the low-hanging fruit. Kamole was an easy
one and then there were some higher, higher horsepower motors out in the, in
the field, in the deeper and the larger wells that they focused on. The next effort
is, you know, you, you get the vertical asymptote, you know, the ... you put in a
greater effort now and you get a less reward from your next efforts. So ... but
that's the step we've got to go to now to take the next step for cost savings.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I see. Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that sounds promising, Mr. Deputy. Let's see, let's go to
equipment requests on 20-34. Okay, looking at a 1 ton crane with lift.
MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chair, if it's alright, I'll let Joe respond or discuss these requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mendonca, if you can explain the equipment, your 1 ton crane.
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah, the 1 ton crane that. .. or 1 ton truck with crane on it, that's in
service right now, has an excess of 180,000 miles on it and it's year 1991. So
that's why we need to replace that vehicle.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The crane lift is for, for what activities at the plant?
MR. MENDONCA: The crane lift is used for removing motors, pumps and ... anything
that requires lifting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is on the exterior side of the plant?
MR. MENDONCA: Uh ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Interior, you have your own built-in interior crane lifts?
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MR. MENDONCA: No, these are for well pumps.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well pumps.
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Spectrophotometer.
MR. MENDONCA: Spectrophotometer, that will be used in the, in the ...water quality
laboratory, and that has many uses. You could analyze the quantity of iron
alkalinity, any type of chemical that you want to look at.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this would be in ...oh, it's a replacement? This is what
your, what biologists use, your water biologists? Okay. Well, we trust on you.
And what is ... wow ...what is this workstation?
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah. It's a Potentiometric Titration Workstation. Right now what
they're doing is they're using ... all colorimeters basically and it's dependent upon
your, your eye to determine the, the level of like PH or alkalinity, and this will
eliminate that, the, the person ... interpretation and replace it with an electronic
analysis which will, which will be more consistent.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And your four-wheel drive SUV?
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah. That four-wheel drive SUV is for the Electronic Technician
which right now is, he is using a, a hand-me-down that's spending more time in
the mechanic shop than-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mechanic shop.
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
Okay, we understand that.
Under your Details, Air fare,
Transportation, $27,000 ... is that also including all of the cost it takes for you to
send your samples and your required testing to the appropriate laboratory, labs
or is that just for personnel transportation? Because you do have lines for
Laboratory Supplies, Laboratory Services.
MR. MENDONCA: Yeah, that's 6202, that's for a lot of trips to Molokai for maintenance
on the well pumps.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. MENDONCA: And the laboratory do their... bacteria sample.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The bacteria samples come out of your Lab Services account
or your Transportation account?
MR. MENDONCA: It comes out of our Transportation account, air fare.
MR. PEARSON: The air fare itself comes out of the Transportation account, and then
the efforts for doing the testing comes out of the Labor. .. , Laboratory Services
portion.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: It's airfreight. Is it airfreight?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Then it's, yeah, I guess it would be the ... your airfreight, right?
MR. MENDONCA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How you folks were sending your samples? 'Cause I guess you,
from the time you take your sample to the time it reaches the lab, you're only
allowed so many hours to, to elapse .. .for, for quality assurance.
MR. PEARSON: I know that it's airfreighted. It's ... coolers are or we provide coolers,
ice it down and of course airfreight it. So, yeah, you're right. There's a certain
amount of time and there's the--what do you call that?-CHAIR HOKAMA: Who is doing that for you, Unitek or somebody?
MR. PEARSON: I couldn't answer that unless you know who-MR. MENDONCA: The Montgomery Labs.
MR. PEARSON:
airfreight--

We, we send it to Montgomery Labs, but I don't know who the

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. PEARSON: --provider is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is on Oahu, though? Everything is done-MR. PEARSON: Montgomery Labs is a private testing facility in California.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You send it to California--
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MR. PEARSON: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for testing? This is by a procurement process that they're the
chosen ones or. .. U.S. Safe Drinking Water people assign you what lab to go to?
MR. PEARSON: Well, there's, the labs have to be ... meet the criteria of DOH and be
certified testing labs and there's more than one, but Montgomery Labs is the one
we've chosen and I'm not familiar with the specifics of the procurement, but I'm
sure we're following the procurement laws to, for this use.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And you're satisfied with their ability to perform?
MR. PEARSON: Mostly. We don't want to ... there's, there's always a, a glitch here
and there, but we don't want to go into that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Have you ever not met your maximum time allowed for
samples to reach because of.. .flight schedule, flight cancellations and what,
what happens when that occurs?
MR. PEARSON: I'm not sure that we've never not met it. Do you, have you heard of
Cari discussing that?
MR. MENDONCA: No. Never.
MR. PEARSON: So never say never, but as far as I'm aware I don't think we've ever
failed. I mean of course if we do, we have to provide a retest and, and resend it,
but I don't, I don't think that's ever been an issue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any other questions for Mr. Mendonca or the
Deputy under Plant Operations? Okay. Seeing none, let us wrap up with the
Department wide costs. So, I believe we have Ms. Perdido here with us. This is
on 20-35 of the Details, Members, and 20-36. Let's see, Mr. Pearson, you have
comments?
MR. PEARSON: Mr. Chairman, I don't have any comments at this time unless an issue.
I'll let Holly... she ... Holly said that she'll be willing to accept questions at this
time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you explain to us, Holly, on 20-35 under Departmental
Costs we've got all these zeros now. That is because now it's charged off to a
different accounting system?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah. In the past it was charged off to the Director's Office, and then
last year is when they set it up as a ... in the Department wide costs.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Water Insurance Expenses, please?
MS. PERDIDO: Insurance is what we reimburse to the County for the ... insurance
charges that Risk Management sets up. I know this might be a little bit low so
I'm, we might have to talk about that more. I just found out from Risk
Management that this year it might be about 250,000 they want to charge us,
which we don't have budgeted. So that might be something we'll have to bring
up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Did they give an explanation of why then you anticipate 250,000?
MS. PERDIDO: He's ... I'm still working with him to get the details on it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We would appreciate communication when Mr. Gates and you work
it out and what would be the more appropriate number, if any, and, and the
reasons why, please.
MS. PERDIDO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Water Overhead Charges?
MS. PERDIDO: Overhead charges is what we reimburse to the County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. This is all your FICA-MS. PERDIDO: No, this is the ... what we reimburse for probably I would say Corp.
Counsel personnel, etcetera ... MIS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this is what all the other departments' expenses that they do for
you is, is charged off as?
MS. PERDIDO:
amount.

Yeah.

That's the study that Finance does and allocates us this

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you better start charging the other departments back
then ... (chuckle) . ..
MS. PERDIDO: .. . (chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: ... instead of being such a good brotherly Department and letting
them use free things from you folks. Fringe Benefits, please.
MS. PERDIDO: These are all the benefits for the cost of the employees, social security,
the health funds, retirement, and the fringe benefits. So we pay our, our share of
all the employees' costs--
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MS. PERDIDO: --and reimburse it to the County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Refund for Mainline Expenses.
MS. PERDIDO: Basically, this is a... what we have reimbursed to ... 1 don't know
George, maybe George can answer it better, but we reimburse to people who
develop--what would you call it?--not subdivisions but-MR. PEARSON: If I may, Mr. Chair, it's, it's refunds to waterlines that let's say a
subdivision will, a subdevel. .. , a developer will put in where the waterline not only
services that subdivision, but it services others on, on the system. So then we
reimburse them 50 percent of that cost over five years. So they get 20 percent
per year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Emergency Fund.
MS. PERDIDO: Basically, that's what we project as the ending balances, and as you
can see this year is very low.
CHAIR HOKAMA: When you say ending balances is-MS. PERDIDO: Carryover.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Is that your Carryover?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that what you guys call Carryover, Emergency Fund?
MS. PERDIDO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is not good for your total Department's operation.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: This portion is the savings part of it, thought, right,
'cause it doesn't include excess revenues or anything like that, right? It's just
your operational cost and the savings that came from the operational, the
operations of all these departments? Right? You know how Carryover/Savings
is always one word around here, but it's actually two things. The carryover is
revenues above projections and savings is what the departments don't spend in

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 5, 2004

their operations. It still doesn't look good for-- What percentage of the total
operation is that 166,000?
MS. PERDIDO: Oh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Go back to page 1.
ALL: ... (chuckle) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What was the total operations?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know. It's not good. You can trust me on that.
MS. PERDIDO: It's, yeah, 31 is what our, our revenue budget, 31.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah. But no, I meant-MS. PERDIDO: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --the percentage of this which is savings of, out of your
entire ... as a percentage of your total operations budget, not counting your CIP .
. . .Oh, it's probably less than one-tenth of 1 percent, I think.
MS. PERDIDO: I know in the past it was always ... you want to have like about
$3 million.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah.
NOTE:

Pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And their Debt Service Expenses we, we understand that.
MS. KOLLER: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Tamara.
MS. KOLLER: If you look at the Program Budget on page 2-11, Carryover/Savings are
projected at 4.1 million.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's with the revenues.
MS. KOLLER: Right, from the revenues. This other amount is the difference from the
operations, I think, from the .. .from what the estimated.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So that's the number the Mayor's supposed to look at
when he tells you folks to cut 5 percent. That number's supposed to be 5
percent of your operational budget. So, I was thinking maybe, you know, 'cause
last year everybody was cutting or trying to stay level funding ... so the savings
would decrease, but that's quite a decrease. I guess we'll see the actuals in
about a month or two or three weeks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. . . (cough) . .. excuse me.
Department Wide Expenses? Mr. Mateo.

Okay, Members, questions on

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, none.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair has chosen not to do CIP today.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you .... (chuckle) . ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Although I can tell you, I did ask the Department to be prepared and
I am thankful Mr. Tengan is prepared ... but I think in general we did, we pretty
much did what I had anticipated for today, Members. So unless you have
objections, the Chair is willing to adjourn today's meeting.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: Re, JJ, and WKN)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any closing comments by the Department before we adjourn,
Mr. Pearson or Ms. Perdido?
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MR. PEARSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. On behalf of the Department, I wish to thank you, the
Members of the, the Committee for their open and honest communication and
when, when you have criticisms you show them and when you have praises you
show them. So it's apprec ... , we, we do appreciate your, your positive attitude
and your helping us through this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anything else, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
I just wanted to, to, to thank the Department,
especially Holly, 'cause I think last year when you came to us you were just sort
of stuck in the position ... (chuckle) . .. and you're still stuck in the position, but I
know it can be nerve-wracking to present a, a budget especially one of this size
and the detail and the vast importance that we all feel the Water Department has
for our community.
And I especially wanted to congratulate Holly on a
really ...job well done with the budget preparation this year. It's ... 1 know it's a
hard task and we do appreciate it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a 6:30 Public Hearing being conducted by the
Council. So the meeting will be chaired by Mr. Kane and staffed by the Clerk's
Office. It starts at 6:30 p.m. in the Chambers, Members. So please be prompt.
If no other comments, this meeting is adjourned .... (gave/) . ..
ACTION:

ADJOURN:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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